CIGNA CORP Form 10-Q November 01, 2018 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

\mathbf{r}			
К	QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE	ACT	OF 103/
_1	A CUANTENET REPORT FUNGUARY FOR SECTION 13 OR 13(0) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE	AUI	OF 173

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2018

OR

O TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

for the transition period from _____ to ____

Commission file number 1-08323

Cigna Corporation

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 06-1059331

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

900 Cottage Grove Road Bloomfield, Connecticut

06002

(Address of principal executive offices)

(Zip Code)

(860) 226-6000

Registrant s telephone number, including area code (860) 226-6741 or (215) 761-5511

Registrant s facsimile number, including area code

Not Applicable

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark	YES		NO	1
• whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.	R		O	
 whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). 	R		0	
 whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company. See definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, and ext. 				Exchar
Large accelerated filer R Accelerated filer O Non-accelerated filer O Smaller Reporting Company O	Emergin	g growth comp	oany O	
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended tra- revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. O	nsition period for	complying wit	h any new or	
 whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). 	0		R	

As of October 19, 2018, 243,534,265 shares of the issuer s common stock were outstanding.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	Page
Item 1.	Financial Statements (Unaudited)	
	Consolidated Statements of Income	1
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income	2
	Consolidated Balance Sheets	3
	Consolidated Statements of Changes in Total Equity	4
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	6
	Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and	
	Results of Operations	46
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	66
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	66
PART II	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	67
<u>Item 1. A.</u>	Risk Factors	67
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	71
Item 6.	Exhibits	72
SIGNATURE		73

As used herein, Cigna or the Company refers to one or more of Cigna Corporation and its consolidated subsidiaries.

Part I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Cigna Corporation

Consolidated Statements of Income

1,361	1,266	4,087	3,782
747	733	2,222	2,200
(1)		(10)	(4.5)
(1)	(6)	(19)	(15)
-	117	(36)	214
1,443	1,342	4,322	4,044
2,971	2,838	8,666	7,905
10,424	9,665	30,961	28,540
11	31	17	62
	747 (1) -	747 733 (1) (6) - 117 1,443 1,342 2,971 2,838 10,424 9,665	747 733 2,222 (1) (6) (19) - 117 (36) 1,443 1,342 4,322 2,971 2,838 8,666 10,424 9,665 30,961

Edgar Filing: CIGNA CORP - Form 10-Q

Net income	774	562	2,499	1,965
SHAREHOLDERS NET INCOME	\$ 772	\$ 560	\$ 2,493	\$ 1,971
Basic	\$ 3.18	\$ 2.25	\$ 10.28	\$ 7.79
Dividends declared per share	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 0.04	\$ 0.04

 $The\ accompanying\ Notes\ to\ the\ Consolidated\ Financial\ Statements\ (unaudited)\ are\ an\ integral\ part\ of\ these\ statements.$

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

(In millions)	Tl	Unaud nree Mont Septemb 2018	ths Ended	2017	ľ	Unaud Nine Mont Septeml 2018	hs Ended
Shareholders net income	\$	772	\$	560	\$	2,493	\$ 1,971
Shareholders other comprehensive income, net of tax							
Net unrealized (depreciation) appreciation, securities		-		(22)		(420)	52
Net unrealized appreciation (depreciation), derivatives		2		-		(11)	(3)
Net translation of foreign currencies		(29)		34		(136)	173
Postretirement benefits liability adjustment		13		10		31	36
Shareholders other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax		(14)		22		(536)	258
Shareholders comprehensive income		758		582		1,957	2,229
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests							
Net income (loss) attributable to redeemable noncontrolling interests		2		2		6	(1)
Net (loss) attributable to other noncontrolling interests		-		-		-	(5)
Other comprehensive (loss) attributable to redeemable noncontrolling interests		(9)		-		(19)	-
Total comprehensive (loss) income attributable to noncontrolling interests		(7)		2		(13)	(6)
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	\$	751	\$	584	\$	1,944	\$ 2,223

The accompanying Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) are an integral part of these statements.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

		udited		
	As	of	As	of
	Septem		Decemb	,
(In millions, except per share amounts)	201	18	201	17
Assets				
Investments				
Fixed maturities, at fair value (amortized cost, \$22,869; \$21,867)	\$	23,268	\$	23,138
Equity securities		579		588
Commercial mortgage loans		1,867		1,761
Policy loans		1,421		1,415
Other long-term investments		1,739		1,518
Short-term investments		102		199
Total investments		28,976		28,619
Cash and cash equivalents		24,032		2,972
Premiums, accounts and notes receivable, net		3,609		3,380
Reinsurance recoverables		5,780		6,046
Deferred policy acquisition costs		2,350		2,237
Property and equipment		1,559		1,563
Deferred tax assets, net		132		39
Goodwill		6,129		6,164
Other assets, including other intangibles		2,227		2,316
Separate account assets		8,162		8,423
TOTAL ASSETS	\$	82,956	\$	61,759
Liabilities				
Contractholder deposit funds	\$	8,069	\$	8,196
Future policy benefits		9,652		10,040
Unpaid claims and claim expenses		5,259		5,168
Global Health Care medical costs payable		2,955		2,719
Unearned premiums		683		724
Total insurance and contractholder liabilities		26,618		26,847
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities		7,541		7,290
Short-term debt		9		240
Long-term debt		25,041		5,199
Separate account liabilities		8,162		8,423
TOTAL LIABILITIES		67,371		47,999
Contingencies Note 16				
Redeemable noncontrolling interests		30		49
Shareholders Equity				
Common stock (par value per share, \$0.25; shares issued, 296; authorized, 600)		74		74
Additional paid-in capital		2,985		2,940
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss)		(1,857)		(1,082)
Retained earnings		18,474		15,800
Less treasury stock, at cost		(4,121)		(4,021)
TOTAL SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY		15,555		13,711
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$	82,956	\$	61,759
SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY PER SHARE	\$	63.88	\$	56.20

The accompanying Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) are an integral part of these statements.

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Total Equity

Unaudited

For the three months ended September 30, 2018 (In millions)	Co	mmon Stock		dditional Paid-in Capital	Accumulated Other Comprehensive (Loss		Retained Earnings	Treasury Stock	Shareholders Equity	c	other Non- controlling Interests	_	Redeemable Non- controlling Interests
Balance at June 30, 2018	\$	74	\$	2,974	\$ (1,843)	\$	17,722	\$ (4,184)	\$ 14,743	\$	-	\$ 14,743	\$ 39
Effect of issuing stock for employee benefit plans				11			(20)	63	54			54	
Other comprehensive (loss)					(14))			(14)			(14)	(9)
Net income							772		772			772	2
Other transactions impacting noncontrolling interests									-			-	(2)
BALANCE AT SEPTEMBER 30, 2018	\$	74	\$	2,985	\$ (1,857)	\$	18,474	\$ (4,121)	\$ 15,555	\$	-	\$ 15,555	\$ 30
For the three months ended			A	dditional	Accumulated Other					o	other Non-	F	Redeemable Non-
September 30, 2017 (In millions)	Co	mmon Stock		Paid-in Capital	Comprehensive (Loss		Retained Earnings	Treasury Stock	Shareholders Equity		ontrolling Interests	Total Equity	controlling Interests
September 30, 2017 (In millions)		Stock		Capital	(Loss)	Earnings	Stock	Equity		Interests	\$ Equity	Interests
September 30, 2017 (In millions) Balance at June 30, 2017 as reported Cumulative effect of accounting for		Stock			(Loss)	Earnings 15,102	•	Equity \$ 14,546	\$	0	\$ Equity 14,547	Interests
September 30, 2017 (In millions) Balance at June 30, 2017 as reported Cumulative effect of accounting for revenue recognition (1) Balance at June 30, 2017 as		Stock	\$	Capital	(Loss) \$	Earnings	Stock	Equity	\$	Interests	\$ Equity	Interests
September 30, 2017 (In millions) Balance at June 30, 2017 as reported Cumulative effect of accounting for revenue recognition (1)		Stock 74	\$	Capital 2,922	(Loss) \$ (1,146)) \$	Earnings 15,102 (24)	Stock (2,406)	Equity \$ 14,546 (24)	\$	Interests 1	\$ Equity 14,547 (24)	Interests \$ 58
September 30, 2017 (In millions) Balance at June 30, 2017 as reported Cumulative effect of accounting for revenue recognition (1) Balance at June 30, 2017 as retrospectively adjusted Effect of issuing stock for employee		Stock 74	\$	2,922 2,922	(Loss) \$ (1,146)) \$	Earnings 15,102 (24) 15,078	Stock (2,406) (2,406)	\$ 14,546 (24) 14,522	\$	Interests 1	\$ Equity 14,547 (24) 14,523	Interests \$ 58
September 30, 2017 (In millions) Balance at June 30, 2017 as reported Cumulative effect of accounting for revenue recognition (1) Balance at June 30, 2017 as retrospectively adjusted Effect of issuing stock for employee benefit plans		Stock 74	\$	2,922 2,922	(Loss) \$ (1,146) (1,146)) \$	Earnings 15,102 (24) 15,078	Stock (2,406) (2,406)	\$ 14,546 (24) 14,522	\$	Interests 1	\$ Equity 14,547 (24) 14,523 63	Interests \$ 58
September 30, 2017 (In millions) Balance at June 30, 2017 as reported Cumulative effect of accounting for revenue recognition (1) Balance at June 30, 2017 as retrospectively adjusted Effect of issuing stock for employee benefit plans Other comprehensive income		Stock 74	\$	2,922 2,922	(Loss) \$ (1,146) (1,146)) \$	Earnings 15,102 (24) 15,078 (72)	Stock (2,406) (2,406)	\$ 14,546 (24) 14,522 63 22	\$	Interests 1	\$ 14,547 (24) 14,523 63 22	Interests \$ 58 58
September 30, 2017 (In millions) Balance at June 30, 2017 as reported Cumulative effect of accounting for revenue recognition (1) Balance at June 30, 2017 as retrospectively adjusted Effect of issuing stock for employee benefit plans Other comprehensive income Net income		Stock 74	\$	2,922 2,922	(Loss) \$ (1,146) (1,146)) \$	Earnings 15,102 (24) 15,078 (72)	Stock (2,406) (2,406) 128	\$ 14,546 (24) 14,522 63 22 560	\$	Interests 1	\$ 14,547 (24) 14,523 63 22 560	Interests \$ 58 58

The accompanying Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) are an integral part of these statements.

(1) See Note 2 for further information about adjustments resulting from the Company s adoption of new accounting standards in 2018.

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Total Equity

Unaudited For the nine months ended			A	dditional	Acc	umulated Other					Other Non-		Redee	mable Non-
September 30, 2018 (In millions)	Co	mmoi Stocl		Paid-in Capital	•	rehensive (Loss)	Retained Earnings	Treasury Stock			controlling Interests	Total Equity		olling terests
Balance at December 31, 2017 as retrospectively adjusted Cumulative effect of accounting for	\$	74	4 \$	2,940	\$	(1,082)	\$ 15,800	\$ (4,021)	\$ 13,711	1 \$	- \$	13,711	\$	49
financial instruments and hedging (1)						(10)	68		58	8		58		
Reclassification adjustment related to U.S. tax reform legislation (1)						(229)	229			-		-		
Effect of issuing stock for employee benefit plans				45			(106)	175	114	1		114		
Other comprehensive (loss)						(536)	(100)	175	(536			(536)		(19)
Net income							2,493		2,493	3		2,493		6
Common dividends declared (per share: \$0.04)							(10)		(10)		(10)		
Repurchase of common stock								(275)	(275)		(275)		
Other transactions impacting noncontrolling interests										-		-		(6)
BALANCE AT SEPTEMBER 30, 2018	\$	7	4 \$	2,985	\$	(1,857)	\$ 18,474	\$ (4,121)	\$ 15,555	5 \$	- \$	15,555	\$	30

For the nine months ended			Add	litional	Accun	nulated Other					Other non-]	Redee	emable Non-
September 30, 2017 (In millions)	Co	mmon Stock		Paid-in Capital	Compre	hensive (Loss)	Retained Earnings	Treasury Stock	Shareholder Equit		controlling Interests	Total Equity		rolling terests
Balance at December 31, 2016 as														
reported	\$	74	\$	2,892	\$	(1,382)	\$ 13,855	\$ (1,716)	\$ 13,72	3 \$	3 4 \$	13,727	\$	58
Cumulative effect of accounting for revenue recognition (1)							(24)		(24)		(24)		
Balance at December 31, 2016 as														
retrospectively adjusted		74		2,892		(1,382)	13,831	(1,716)	13,69	9	4	13,703		58
Effect of issuing stock for employee														
benefit plans				40			(226)	380	19	4		194		
Other comprehensive income						258			25	8		258		-
Net income (loss)							1,971		1,97	1	(5)	1,966		(1)
Common dividends declared (per share: \$0.04)							(10)		(10)		(10)		
Repurchase of common stock								(1,988)	(1,988)		(1,988)		
Other transactions impacting noncontrolling interests				(3)					(3)	1	(2)		(5)
BALANCE AT SEPTEMBER 30, 2017	\$	74	\$	2,929	\$	(1,124)	\$ 15,566	\$ (3,324)	\$ 14,12	1 5	S - \$	14,121	\$	52

The accompanying Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) are an integral part of these statements.

(1) See Note 2 for further information about adjustments resulting from the Company s adoption of new accounting standards in 2018.

5

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

		Unaud Nine Months Endo		han 20
(In millions)		2018	eu Septem	2017
Cash Flows from Operating Activities		2010		2017
Net income	\$	2,499	\$	1,965
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:	φ	2,433	φ	1,903
Depreciation and amortization		438		425
Realized investment losses (gains)		36		(214)
Deferred income taxes		17		62
Net changes in assets and liabilities, net of non-operating effects:		17		02
Premiums, accounts and notes receivable		(243)		(190)
Reinsurance recoverables		100		144
		(195)		(209)
Deferred policy acquisition costs Other assets		339		` '
				(156)
Insurance liabilities		408		988
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities		113		221
Current income taxes		73		7
Debt extinguishment costs		120		321
Distributions from partnership investments		128		114
Other, net		(69)		33
NET CASH PROVIDED BY OPERATING ACTIVITIES		3,644		3,511
Cash Flows from Investing Activities				
Proceeds from investments sold:		4.040		
Fixed maturities and equity securities		1,930		1,376
Investment maturities and repayments:				
Fixed maturities and equity securities		1,394		1,444
Commercial mortgage loans		181		253
Other sales, maturities and repayments (primarily short-term and other long-term investments)		588		1,486
Investments purchased or originated:				
Fixed maturities and equity securities		(4,461)		(4,292)
Commercial mortgage loans		(288)		(272)
Other (primarily short-term and other long-term investments)		(660)		(722)
Property and equipment purchases		(346)		(340)
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired		-		(33)
Other		(12)		-
NET CASH (USED IN) INVESTING ACTIVITIES		(1,674)		(1,100)
Cash Flows from Financing Activities				
Deposits and interest credited to contractholder deposit funds		816		965
Withdrawals and benefit payments from contractholder deposit funds		(872)		(1,079)
Net change in short-term debt		(109)		(16)
Payments for debt extinguishment		-		(313)
Repayment of long-term debt		(131)		(1,250)
Net proceeds on issuance of long-term debt		19,884		1,584
Repurchase of common stock		(310)		(1,961)
Issuance of common stock		41		111
Other, net		(204)		(9)
NET CASH PROVIDED BY (USED IN) FINANCING ACTIVITIES		19,115		(1,968)
Effect of foreign currency rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		(25)		28
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		21,060		471
Cash and cash equivalents, January 1,		2,972		3,185
Cash and cash equivalents, September 30,	\$	24,032	\$	3,656
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Information:		, <u>-</u>		7,
Income taxes paid, net of refunds	\$	767	\$	812
Interest paid	\$	167	\$	197
1	-		-	

The accompanying Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) are an integral part of these statements.

CIGNA CORPORATION

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Note</u> <u>Number</u>	<u>Footnote</u>	Page
BUSINESS AND	CAPITAL STRUCTURE	
<u>1</u>	Description of Business	8
<u>2</u>	Significant Accounting Policies	8
<u>3</u>	Mergers and Acquisitions	14
<u>4</u>	Earnings Per Share	15
<u>5</u>	<u>Debt</u>	16
INSURANCE IN	FORMATION	
<u>6</u>	Global Health Care Medical Costs Payable	18
<u>6</u> 7	Liabilities for Unpaid Claims and Claim Expenses	19
<u>8</u>	Reinsurance	20
INVESTMENTS		
9	Fair Value Measurements	23
<u>10</u>	<u>Investments</u>	30
<u>11</u>	Derivative Financial Instruments	33
<u>12</u>	Variable Interest Entities	36
<u>13</u>	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	36
WORKFORCE	MANAGEMENT AND COMPENSATION	
<u>14</u>	Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans	38
	REGULATION AND CONTINGENCIES	
<u>15</u>	Income Taxes	39
<u>16</u>	Contingencies and Other Matters	39
RESULTS DETA		
<u>17</u>	Segment Information	42
	7	

Table of Contents

Note 1 Description of Business

Cigna Corporation, together with its subsidiaries (either individually or collectively referred to as Cigna, the Company, we, our or us) is a health services organization dedicated to a mission of helping individuals improve their health, well-being and sense of security. To execute on our mission, Cigna s evolved strategy is to Go Deeper, Go Local and Go Beyond with a differentiated set of medical, dental, disability, life and accident insurance and related products and services offered by our insurance and other subsidiaries. The majority of these products are offered through employers and other groups such as governmental and non-governmental organizations, unions and associations. Cigna also offers commercial health and dental insurance, Medicare and Medicaid products and health, life and accident insurance coverages to individuals in the United States and selected international markets. In addition to its ongoing operations described above, Cigna also has certain run-off operations.

The financial results of the Company s businesses are reported in the following segments:

Global Health Care aggregates the Commercial and Government operating segments due to their similar economic characteristics, products and services and regulatory environment:

- The *Commercial* operating segment (Commercial segment) encompasses both the U.S. commercial and certain international health care businesses serving employers and their employees, other groups and individuals. Products and services include medical, dental, behavioral health, vision, prescription drug benefit plans, health advocacy programs and other products and services to insured and self-insured customers.
- The *Government* operating segment (Government segment) offers Medicare Advantage and Medicare Part D plans to seniors. This segment also offers Medicaid plans in selected markets.

Global Supplemental Benefits includes supplemental health, life and accident insurance products offered primarily in selected international markets and in the United States.

Group Disability and Life provides group long-term and short-term disability and group life, accident and specialty insurance products and related services.

Other Operations consist of:

• corporate-owned life insurance (COLI);

- run-off reinsurance business that is predominantly comprised of guaranteed minimum death benefit (GMDB) and guaranteed minimum income benefit (GMIB) business effectively exited through reinsurance with Berkshire Hathaway Life Insurance Company of Nebraska (Berkshire) in 2013;
- deferred gains recognized from the 1998 sale of the individual life insurance and annuity business and the 2004 sale of the retirement benefits business; and
- run-off settlement annuity business.

Corporate reflects amounts not allocated to operating segments, such as net interest expense (defined as interest on corporate debt less net investment income on investments not supporting segment operations), interest on uncertain tax positions, intersegment eliminations, compensation cost for stock options and related excess tax benefits, expense associated with frozen pension plans and certain litigation matters and costs for corporate projects, including overhead.

Note 2 Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of Cigna Corporation and its subsidiaries. Intercompany transactions and accounts have been eliminated in consolidation. These Consolidated Financial Statements were prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP). Amounts recorded in the Consolidated Financial Statements necessarily reflect management s estimates and assumptions about medical costs, investment valuation, interest rates and other factors. Significant estimates are discussed throughout these Notes; however, actual results could differ from those estimates. The impact of a change in estimate is generally included in earnings in the period of adjustment. Certain reclassifications have been made to prior year amounts to conform to the current presentation.

These interim Consolidated Financial Statements are unaudited but include all adjustments (including normal recurring adjustments) necessary, in the opinion of management, for a fair statement of financial position and results of operations for the periods reported. The interim Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes included in the Company s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K (2017 Form 10-K). The preparation of interim Consolidated Financial Statements necessarily relies heavily on estimates. This and certain other factors, including the seasonal nature of portions of the health care and related benefits business, as well as competitive and other market conditions, call for caution in estimating full-year results based on interim results of operations.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

The Company s 2017 Form 10-K includes discussion of significant recent accounting pronouncements that either have impacted or may impact our financial statements in the future.

The following tables provide information about recently adopted and recently issued or changed accounting guidance (applicable to Cigna) that have occurred since the Company filed its 2017 Form 10-K.

Recently Adopted Accounting Guidance

Accounting Standard and Adoption Date	
	Requirements and Effects of Adopting New Guidance
Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2014-09 and related amendments)	Requires:
	• Revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the Company expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services
Adopted as of January 1, 2018	Additional revenue-related disclosures
	Effects of adoption:
	Applies to the Company s service and mail order pharmacy contracts with customers
	Adopted through full retrospective restatement

- Cumulative effect adjustment of \$24 million after-tax was recorded, reducing the December 31, 2016 balance of retained earnings. Adjustment established a contract liability for service fee revenue billed that must be deferred and allocated to services performed after a customer contract terminates. Subsequent changes in the contract liability and the related impact to net income and per share amounts since adoption were immaterial.
- Immaterial reclassifications were made to prior periods in the Consolidated Statements of Income to conform to the current presentation. The ASU and related interpretive guidance provide clarification on topics including whether all or a part of a contract is within its scope, and the definition of a customer. Companies are required to identify and evaluate distinct performance obligations within their contracts. These clarifications resulted in reclassifications within the Global Health Care segment affecting premiums, fees and other revenues, Global Health Care medical costs, and other operating expenses and had no impact on recognition patterns or net income.
- Prior period balances in the Company s footnote disclosures have been updated to reflect adjustments resulting from the adoption of this ASU.

Accounting Standard and Adoption Date	
	Requirements and Effects of Adopting New Guidance
	Requires entities to measure equity investments at fair value in net income if they are neither consolidated nor accounted for under the equity method
	Effects of adoption:
Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities (ASU 2016-01 and related amendments)	• Certain limited partnership interests previously carried at cost of approximately \$200 million were increased to fair value of approximately \$275 million on January 1, 2018. Subsequent changes in fair value are reported in net investment income.
Adopted as of January 1, 2018	• Changes in fair value for equity securities that have a readily determinable fair value that were previously reported in accumulated other comprehensive income are now reported in net realized investment gains.
	• Cumulative effect adjustment of \$62 million after-tax was recorded, increasing the opening balance of retained earnings in 2018.
	• See Notes 9 and 10 for updated disclosures about equity securities.
Targeted Improvements to Accounting for Hedging Activities (ASU 2017-12)	Guidance:
	• Relaxes requirements for financial and nonfinancial hedging strategies to be eligible for hedge accounting and changes how companies assess effectiveness
Early adopted as of January 1, 2018	• Amends presentation and disclosure requirements to improve transparency about the uses and results of hedging programs
	Effects of adoption:
	• An immaterial amount of retained earnings was reclassified to accumulated other comprehensive income, decreasing the opening balance in 2018, for a portion of the hedging instruments that was previously excluded from the assessment of hedge effectiveness for fair value hedges.
	• See Note 11 for the Company s disclosures about derivatives.

In addition to the standards listed above, the Company adopted the following guidance in first quarter 2018 with no material impact to our financial statements: Intra-Entity Transfers of Assets Other than Inventory (ASU 2016-16), Clarifying the Definition of a Business (ASU 2017-01), Improving the Presentation of Net Periodic Pension Cost and Net Periodic Postretirement Benefit Cost (ASU 2017-07), Statement of Cash Flows: Restricted Cash (ASU 2016-18), Gains and Losses from the Derecognition of Nonfinancial Assets (ASU 2017-05) and Stock Compensation Scope of Modification Accounting (ASU 2017-09).

Accounting Guidance Not Yet Adopted

Accounting Standard and Effective Date Applicable	
for Cigna	Requirements and Expected Effects of Guidance Not Yet Adopted
	Requires: • Balance sheet recognition of assets and liabilities arising from leases, including
	leases embedded in other contracts
	• Additional disclosures of the amount, timing and uncertainty of cash flows from leases
	Modified retrospective approach for leases in effect as of and after the date of adoption with a cumulative-effect adjustment recorded in retained earnings
Leases (ASU 2016-02 and related amendments)	Expected effects:
	• The Company is continuing to evaluate the impact this standard will have on its financial statements.
Required as of January 1, 2019	• While we continue to refine the estimated impact of this standard, the Company currently expects an increase to assets and liabilities of approximately \$500 million. The actual increase in assets and liabilities will depend on the volume, terms and discount rates of leases in place at the time of adoption.
	• The Company plans to elect the optional practical expedient to retain the current classification of leases, and therefore, does not anticipate a material impact to the Consolidated Statements of Income or Cash Flows.
	• The Company is implementing a new lease system and also expects that adoption of the new standard will require changes to internal control over financial reporting.
	• The Company intends to adopt this new guidance as of the adoption date and will not present comparative periods in the financial statements, as recently allowed.
Targeted Improvements to the Accounting for Long-Duration Contracts (ASU 2018-12)	Requires (for insurance entities that issue long-duration contracts):

	• Cash flow assumptions used to measure the liability for future policy benefits for traditional and limited-pay contract to be reconsidered at least annually with any changes reflected in net income.
Required as of January 1, 2021	• Discount rate assumptions to be reviewed quarterly (based on an upper-medium grade (low-credit-risk) fixed-income instrument yield that maximizes the use of observable market inputs) with any changes reflected in other comprehensive income.
	• Deferred policy acquisition costs to be amortized on a constant-level basis over the expected term of the related contract.
	Fair value measurement of all market risk benefits.
	Additional disclosures, including liability rollforwards and information about significant inputs, judgments, assumptions and methods used in measurement.
	Transition methods at adoption vary.
	- Changes to the liability for future policy benefits will use a modified retrospective approach (applied to all contracts on the basis of their carrying amounts as of the beginning of the earliest period presented), with an option to elect a full retrospective transition under certain criteria.
	- Deferred policy acquisition costs are to be transitioned consistent with the method applied to the liability for future policyholder benefits.
	- Market risk benefits are required to transition using retrospective application.
	Expected effects:
	• The Company is evaluating the impact of this newly-issued guidance, but it is expected to have a significant impact on our processes, controls, systems and financial results. The new guidance will apply to insurance products predominantly sold in the Company s businesses other than the Global Health Care segment.

Table of Contents

Updates to Significant Accounting Policies

The Company s 2017 Form 10-K includes discussion of significant accounting policies in Note 2 or the applicable Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements. Significant updates to these policies resulting from the adoption of new accounting guidance in 2018 are provided as follows:

- ASU 2016-01 (Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Liabilities): see Notes 9 and 10
- ASU 2017-12 (Targeted Improvements to Accounting for Hedging Activities): see Note 11
- ASU 2014-09 (Revenue from Contracts with Customers), also referred to as Financial Accounting Standards Board s Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers and related guidance (ASC 606): see below

The majority of the Company s revenues are not subject to the guidance in ASC 606, including premiums from insurance contracts and fees for investment-related products accounted for under insurance guidance (ASC 944). ASC 606 applies to the Company s service and mail order pharmacy contracts with clients. See Note 17 for disaggregated revenue from external customers by segment and by major product or service identified with applicable accounting guidance (ASC 944 or ASC 606).

Accounting for Contracts with Customers Service and Mail Order Pharmacy Arrangements

Service Fees and Expenses

The majority of the Company s service fees are derived from administrative services only (ASO) arrangements that allow corporate clients to self-fund claims and assume the risk of medical or other benefit costs. Most of the Company s ASO arrangements are for Global Health Care medical and specialty services, including pharmacy benefits and, to a lesser extent, ASO services in its Group Disability and Life and Global Supplemental Benefits segments. Generally, the Company s ASO arrangements are short-term. Contract modifications typically occur on renewal and are prospective in nature.

In return for fees from these clients, the Company provides or makes available various services supporting benefit management and claims administration. In addition, Global Health Care s services include access to the Company s participating provider networks, disease management, utilization management, and cost containment services.

In general, the Company considers these services to be a combined performance obligation to provide cost effective administration of plan benefits over the contract period. Fees are billed, due and recognized monthly at contracted rates based on current membership or utilization. This recognition pattern aligns with the benefits from services provided to clients. These revenues are reported in fees and other revenues in the Consolidated Statements of Income.

For most ASO arrangements, the Company is required to perform services for a limited period after a client cancels. If these services will not be separately billed to the client as they are performed, the Company estimates and defers a portion of compensation attributable to this service obligation received in advance. Deferred revenue is recorded as a contract liability in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities and recognized when the related services are performed.

The Company may also provide performance guarantees that result in refunds to clients only if certain service standards, clinical outcomes or financial metrics are not met. If these standards, outcomes and metrics are not met, the Company may be financially at risk up to a stated percentage of the contracted fee or a stated dollar amount. The Company defers revenue by recording a liability for estimated payouts associated with these guarantees within accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities. The amount of revenue deferred is estimated for each type of guarantee, using either a most likely amount or expected value method depending upon the nature of the guarantee and the information available to estimate refunds. Estimates are refined each reporting period as additional information on the Company s performance becomes available, and upon final reconciliation and settlement at the end of the guarantee period. Amounts accrued and paid for performance guarantees during the reporting periods were not material.

Service fees are recognized net of estimated pharmaceutical manufacturer rebates payable to ASO clients using our network of retail pharmacies. Net rebates retained by the Company from pharmaceutical manufacturers resulting from ASO client utilization at retail pharmacies represent compensation for pharmacy services and are reflected as fee revenue. Rebates generally represent a per script amount from the manufacturer and are determined based on scripts filled during the reporting period.

Expenses associated with administrative programs and services are recognized in other operating expenses as incurred.

Table of Contents

Mail Order Pharmacy Revenues and Costs

Mail order pharmacy revenues are due and recognized as each prescription is shipped. Mail order pharmacy revenues are presented net of estimated pharmaceutical manufacturer rebates payable to ASO clients that use our mail order business. Rebates are generally determined based on actual prescriptions filled during the reporting period.

Mail order pharmacy costs are recognized as each prescription is shipped and include the cost of prescriptions sold and other costs to operate this business (including supplies, shipping and handling), net of estimated pharmaceutical rebates from manufacturers for prescriptions filled through our mail order business.

Contract Balances

The following table provides information about receivables and contract liabilities from service and mail order pharmacy contracts with clients. The allowance for doubtful accounts for receivables and the Company s contract assets were not material as of the dates presented.

(In millions)	September 30, 2018	Decembe	er 31, 2017
Receivables, net	\$ 898	\$	885
Contract liabilities	\$ 50	\$	54

Revenue recognized that was included in the contract liability balance at the beginning of the reporting period was not material for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017.

The amount of revenue recognized from performance obligations satisfied in prior periods was not material for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017.

The incremental costs of obtaining ASO and mail order pharmacy contracts (such as sales commissions) are expensed as incurred and the Company does not disclose information about remaining performance obligations for these contracts in accordance with elections made by the Company as they are generally short-term with original expected durations of one year or less.

Table of Contents

Note 3 Mergers and Acquisitions

Proposed Acquisition of Express Scripts

On March 8, 2018, the Company entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended by Amendment No. 1, dated as of June 27, 2018 (as amended, the Merger Agreement) with Express Scripts Holding Company (Express Scripts), Halfmoon Parent, Inc., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of the Company (New Cigna), Halfmoon I, Inc., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of New Cigna (Express Scripts Merger Sub), and Halfmoon II, Inc., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of New Cigna (Express Scripts Merger Sub). Subject to the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement, the Company will acquire Express Scripts in a cash and stock transaction through (1) the merger of Cigna Merger Sub with and into the Company, with the Company surviving as a direct wholly owned subsidiary of New Cigna and (2) the merger of Express Scripts Merger Sub with and into Express Scripts, with Express Scripts surviving as a direct wholly owned subsidiary of New Cigna (collectively, the Merger). New Cigna will be renamed Cigna Corporation immediately after the Merger.

Upon completion of the Merger, Cigna stockholders will receive one share of New Cigna common stock in exchange for each share of Cigna common stock held immediately prior to the Merger, and Express Scripts stockholders will receive (1) 0.2434 of a share of New Cigna common stock and (2) the right to receive \$48.75 in cash, without interest, subject to applicable withholding taxes (the Merger Consideration), in exchange for each share of Express Scripts common stock held immediately prior to the Merger. Upon completion of the Merger, shares of New Cigna common stock are expected to be listed for trading on the New York Stock Exchange.

In August 2018, the stockholders of each of Cigna and Express Scripts gave the requisite stockholder approvals for the Merger. In September 2018, the Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) cleared the Merger, terminating the applicable waiting period under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976. Completion of the Merger remains subject to certain state regulatory approvals and filings required in connection with the transaction, including clearances from certain departments of insurance, and the satisfaction or valid waiver of all closing conditions. The Merger is not subject to a financing condition. The Company intends to fund the cash portion of the Merger Consideration through a combination of cash on hand, assumed Express Scripts debt and new debt issuance. See Note 5 for additional information about the financing of the Merger. The Merger is expected to be completed by December 31, 2018.

The Merger Agreement provides for certain termination rights and fees for both the Company and Express Scripts. If the Merger Agreement is terminated under certain circumstances and within 12 months after the date of such termination the Company enters into an agreement regarding a sale of a majority of the Company s assets or equity or consummates such a sale, then the Company will be required to pay a \$1.6 billion termination fee to Express Scripts prior to or contemporaneously with such a transaction. Express Scripts has reciprocal obligations under specified circumstances to pay a \$1.6 billion termination fee to the Company.

Additionally, in the event that the Merger Agreement is terminated by either the Company or Express Scripts due to (1) a legal restraint relating to a regulatory law prohibiting consummation of the Merger having become final and non-appealable or (2) the Merger not having been consummated on or prior to December 8, 2018 (subject to an extension to June 8, 2019 if extended by the Company or Express Scripts under certain circumstances); and, in the case of clause (2), at the time of such termination, all of the conditions to the Company s obligation to consummate the Merger have been satisfied or waived other than those that relate to the absence of a legal restraint relating to a regulatory law or the receipt of a regulatory approval, the Company may be required to pay Express Scripts a reverse termination fee of \$2.1 billion.

Other transactions

In May 2018, the Company announced an agreement to acquire OnePath Life NZ Limited from ANZ Bank New Zealand Limited, a part of Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited, for NZ\$700 million (approximately \$460 million as of September 30, 2018). The Company expects that the transaction will be completed no later than the first quarter of 2019, subject to final regulatory approval.

Transaction-related costs

The Company has incurred costs detailed in the table below in connection with the proposed acquisition of Express Scripts, the terminated merger with Anthem, Inc. (Anthem) and other transactions. These costs consisted primarily of fees for legal, advisory and other professional services, amortization of the Bridge Facility fees in 2018 and interest expense on the debt issued to fund the Express Scripts merger net of investment income earned on the proceeds of the debt issuance.

	Three Months Ended								
		September 3	30, 2018	September 30, 2017					
(In millions)	Bet	fore-tax	A	fter-tax	Befo	re-tax		After-tax	
Interest expense on newly issued debt	\$	33	\$	26	\$	-	\$	-	
Net investment income on debt proceeds		(13)		(10)		-		-	
All other transaction-related costs		108		92		9		6	
Transaction-related costs, net	\$	128	\$	108	\$	9	\$	6	

				Nine Months 1	Ended			
	September 30, 2018				:	30, 2017		
(In millions)	Bef	ore-tax	A	fter-tax	Befo	re-tax	A	After-tax
Interest expense on newly issued debt	\$	33	\$	26	\$	-	\$	-
Net investment income on debt proceeds		(13)		(10)		-		-
All other transaction-related costs		298		251		88		67
Tax (benefit) - previously non-deductible costs		-		-		-		(59)
Transaction-related costs, net	\$	318	\$	267	\$	88	\$	8

In the second quarter of 2017, the Company recognized an incremental tax benefit of \$59 million for costs that became deductible upon the termination of its merger agreement with Anthem. When the Express Scripts acquisition is consummated, a portion of the costs related to that acquisition will not be deductible for federal income tax purposes, as is currently reflected in the Company s financial results.

Note 4 Earnings Per Share

Basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) were computed as follows:

		Three Months Ended							
(Shares in thousands, dollars in millions, except per		September 30, 201	0	.			September 30, 2017 Effect of		D
share amounts)	Basic	Dilution		Diluted		Basic	Dilution		Diluted
Shareholders net income	\$ 772		\$	772	\$	560		\$	560
Shares									
Weighted average	242,577			242,577		249,242			249,242
Common stock equivalents		3,535		3,535			4,168		4,168
Total shares	242,577	3,535		246,112		249,242	4,168		253,410

EPS \$ **3.18** \$ **(0.04)** \$ **3.14** \$ 2.25 \$ **(0.04)** \$ 2.21

Nine Months Ended

		mber 30, 201		September 30, 2017							
(Shares in thousands, dollars in millions, except per share amounts)	Basic		Effect of Dilution		Diluted		Basic		Effect of Dilution		Diluted
Shareholders net income	\$ 2,493			\$	2,493	\$	1,971			\$	1,971
Shares					·						
Weighted average	242,404				242,404		252,980				252,980
Common stock equivalents			3,343		3,343				4,078		4,078
Total shares	242,404		3,343		245,747		252,980		4,078		257,058
EPS	\$ 10.28	\$	(0.14)	\$	10.14	\$	7 79	\$	(0.12)	\$	7.67

The following outstanding employee stock options were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 because their effect was anti-dilutive.

	Three Months Ender September 30,	i	Nine Months Ended September 30,			
(In millions)	2018	2017	2018	2017		
Anti-dilutive options	0.9	-	0.9	1.2		

The Company held approximately 52.6 million shares of common stock in Treasury as of September 30, 2018, and 48.6 million shares as of September 30, 2017.

Note 5 Debt

The outstanding amounts of debt and capital leases were as follows:

(In millions)	September 30, 2018		December 31, 2017	
Short-term		2010		2017
Commercial paper	\$	-	\$	100
Current maturities of long-term debt		-		131
Other, including capital leases		9		9
Total short-term debt	\$	9	\$	240
Long-term				
\$250 million, 4.375% Notes due 2020	\$	247	\$	249
\$300 million, 5.125% Notes due 2020		298		299
\$1,000 million, Floating Rate Notes due 2020		996		-
\$1,750 million, 3.2% Notes due 2020		1,741		-
\$78 million, 6.37% Notes due 2021		78		78
\$300 million, 4.5% Notes due 2021		296		299
\$1,000 million, Floating Rate Notes due 2021		995		-
\$1,250 million, 3.4% Notes due 2021		1,244		-
\$750 million, 4% Notes due 2022		746		745
\$100 million, 7.65% Notes due 2023		100		100
\$17 million, 8.3% Notes due 2023		17		17
\$700 million, Floating Rate Notes due 2023		696		-
\$3,100 million, 3.75% Notes due 2023		3,082		-
\$900 million, 3.25% Notes due 2025		895		894
\$2,200 million, 4.125% Notes due 2025		2,185		-
\$600 million, 3.05% Notes due 2027		594		594
\$259 million, 7.875% Debentures due 2027		259		258
\$3,800 million, 4.375% Notes due 2028		3,771		-
\$45 million, 8.3% Step Down Notes due 2033		45		45
\$191 million, 6.15% Notes due 2036		190		190
\$2,200 million, 4.8% Notes due 2038		2,176		-

\$121 million, 5.875% Notes due 2041	119	119
\$317 million, 5.375% Notes due 2042	315	315
\$1,000 million, 3.875% Notes due 2047	988	988
\$3,000 million, 4.9% Notes due 2048	2,961	-
Other, including capital leases	7	9
Total long-term debt	\$ 25,041	\$ 5,199

Notes. In September 2018, New Cigna issued \$20.0 billion of senior unsecured notes at maturities ranging from 18 months to 30 years (the Notes). The various tranches of the Notes are included in the table above and can be identified as those having no balance at December 31, 2017. Of the Notes issued, the Company would be required to redeem \$17 billion at a redemption price equal to 101% of the principal amount plus accrued interest if the Merger does not close. The proceeds of these mandatory redeemable notes and a portion of the proceeds of the notes due 2048, both of which reported in cash and cash equivalents, are restricted in order to redeem the debt if necessary. The proceeds of all the notes are intended to be used to pay a portion of the cash consideration for the Merger, to repay certain indebtedness of Express Scripts and its subsidiaries and/or to pay related fees and expenses. Proceeds not required for these purposes may be used by New Cigna for general corporate purposes. Interest is payable semi-annually in the case of the fixed rate notes and quarterly in the case of the floating rate notes. Following closing of the Merger, the notes will be guaranteed by the Company and Express Scripts Holding Company (collectively the Guarantors), and guarantees will terminate when certain conditions are met, primarily when the debt issued by the Guarantors is collectively less than 20% of the debt issued by New Cigna and its subsidiaries in the aggregate.

Bridge Facility. In March 2018, in connection with the proposed Merger, the Company and New Cigna entered into a commitment letter (the Commitment Letter) with Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc., The Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ, Ltd and 21 additional banks, to provide a \$26.7 billion 364-day senior unsecured bridge facility (the Bridge Facility). The Bridge Facility commitment has been reduced to \$3.9 billion as of September 30, 2018 after issuing the Notes in the third quarter of 2018 (described above) and entering into the Term Loan Credit Agreement (described below). The Bridge Facility commitment may be used to finance the Merger, repay certain existing Express Scripts debt or pay related fees and expenses.

The Bridge Facility contains customary covenants and restrictions, including a financial covenant that the Company or New Cigna may not permit its leverage ratio which is the ratio of total consolidated debt to total consolidated capitalization to be greater than 60%. These covenants and restrictions will apply only if New Cigna draws upon the Bridge Facility at closing. The Bridge Facility expires at the Merger closing if not drawn upon.

The Company accrued approximately \$140 million in fees upon entering into the Commitment Letter. The Company paid \$111 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and expects to pay the remainder of the fees over the balance of 2018. The fees were capitalized in other assets and are being amortized to operating expenses over the period the Bridge Facility is outstanding. The Company recorded amortization of the Bridge Facility fees of \$50 million during the three months and \$135 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

Revolving Credit Agreement. On April 6, 2018, in connection with the proposed Merger, the Company and New Cigna entered into the Revolving Credit and Letter of Credit Agreement (the Revolving Credit Agreement) that matures on April 6, 2023 and is diversified among 23 banks.

Prior to the Merger, the Company can borrow up to \$1.5 billion for general corporate purposes, of which up to \$500 million is available for the issuance of letters of credit. On and after the Merger, New Cigna can borrow up to \$3.25 billion for general corporate purposes, of which up to \$500 million is available for the issuance of letters of credit. The Revolving Credit Agreement also includes an option to increase the facility

amount by up to \$500 million and an option to extend the termination date for additional one year periods, subject to the consent of the banks.

The Revolving Credit Agreement contains customary covenants and restrictions, including a financial covenant that the Company or New Cigna may not permit its leverage ratio to be greater than 50% prior to the Merger or 60% after the Merger. Prior to the Merger, the debt issued in the third quarter of 2018 is excluded from determining the leverage ratio.

Term Loan Credit Agreement. On April 6, 2018, the Company and New Cigna entered into a Term Loan Credit Agreement (the Term Loan Credit Agreement) that is diversified among 26 banks. The Term Loan Credit Agreement provides for a three-year unsecured term loan facility in aggregate principal amount of \$3.0 billion, which will be available to finance the Merger, repay certain existing indebtedness of Express Scripts, and pay fees and expenses in connection with the Merger.

The Term Loan Credit Agreement contains customary covenants and restrictions, including a financial covenant that the Company or, after the Merger, New Cigna may not permit its leverage ratio to be greater than 60%.

Prior to the Merger, the Company is the borrower under the Bridge Facility, the Revolving Credit Agreement and the Term Loan Credit Agreement. On and after the Merger, New Cigna will be the borrower under each of these agreements. In certain circumstances, certain subsidiaries of the Company or, after the Merger, New Cigna will be required to guarantee each other s obligations under the Bridge Facility, the Term Loan Credit Agreement and the Revolving Credit Agreement.

The Company was in compliance with its debt covenants as of September 30, 2018.

In the third quarter of 2017, the Company completed a cash tender offer to purchase \$1.0 billion of aggregate principal amount of certain of its outstanding debt securities. The Company recorded a pre-tax loss of \$321 million (\$209 million after-tax), consisting primarily of premium payments on the tender.

Note 6 Global Health Care Medical Costs Payable

Medical costs payable for the Global Health Care segment reflects estimates of the ultimate cost of claims that have been incurred but not reported, including expected development on reported claims, those that have been reported but not yet paid (reported claims in process), and other medical care expenses and services payable that are primarily comprised of accruals for incentives and other amounts payable to health care professionals and facilities. See Note 7 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the Company s 2017 Form 10-K for further information about the assumptions and estimates used to establish this liability.

Activity in medical costs payable was as follows:

	Nine Months Ended			
	S	September 30,		September 30,
(In millions)		2018		2017
Beginning balance	\$	2,719	\$	2,532
Less: Reinsurance and other amounts recoverable		265		275
Beginning balance, net		2,454		2,257
Incurred costs related to:				
Current year		16,287		14,952
Prior years		(189)		(268)
Total incurred		16,098		14,684
Paid costs related to:				
Current year		13,915		12,689
Prior years		1,925		1,730
Total paid		15,840		14,419
Ending balance, net		2,712		2,522
Add: Reinsurance and other amounts recoverable		243		261
Ending balance	\$	2,955	\$	2,783

Reinsurance and other amounts recoverable in the above table includes amounts due from reinsurers and policyholders to cover incurred but not reported and pending claims for certain business for which the Company administers the plan benefits but the right of offset does not exist. See Note 8 for additional information on reinsurance.

The total of incurred but not reported liabilities plus expected development on reported claims, including reported claims in process, was \$ 2.8 billion at September 30, 2018 and \$ 2.6 billion at September 30, 2017. The remaining balance in both periods reflects amounts due for physician incentives and other medical care expenses and services payable.

For the periods ended September 30, incurred costs related to prior years were attributable to the following factors:

			Nine Months End	ed			
(Dollars in millions)	September 30, 2018			S	September 30, 2017		
		\$	% (1)	\$	%(2)		
Actual completion factors	\$	114	0.6 % \$	128	0.7 %		
Medical cost trend		66	0.3	131	0.7		
Other		9	-	9	-		
Total favorable (unfavorable) variance	\$	189	0.9 % \$	268	1.4 %		

- (1) Percentage of current year incurred costs as reported for the year ended December 31, 2017.
- (2) Percentage of current year incurred costs as reported for the year ended December 31, 2016.

Incurred costs related to prior years in the table above, although adjusted through shareholders net income, do not directly correspond to an increase or decrease to shareholders net income. The primary reason for this difference is that decreases to prior year incurred costs pertaining to the portion of the liability established for moderately adverse conditions are not considered as impacting shareholders net income if they are offset by increases in the current year provision for moderately adverse conditions.

Favorable prior year development increased shareholders net income by \$85 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with \$116 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. This development was attributed to both medical cost trend and completion factors resulting from lower than expected utilization of medical services in both periods.

Note 7 Liabilities for Unpaid Claims and Claim Expenses

The following information relates to unpaid claims and claim expense liabilities for short-duration insurance contracts other than those sold by the Global Health Care segment. See Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the Company s 2017 Form 10-K for further information about the assumptions and estimates used to establish this liability.

The liability for unpaid claims and claim expenses by segment as of September 30 is as follows:

(In millions)	September 30, 2018	September 30, 2017	
Group Disability and Life	\$ 4,584	\$	4,442
Global Supplemental Benefits	496		453
Other Operations	179		182
Unpaid claims and claim expenses	\$ 5,259	\$	5,077

Activity in the Group Disability and Life and the Global Supplemental Benefits segments liabilities for unpaid claims and claim expenses is presented in the following table. Liabilities associated with Other Operations are excluded because they pertain to obligations for long-duration insurance contracts or, if short-duration, the liabilities have been fully reinsured.

	Nine Months Ended		
(In millions)	September 30, 2018	September	r 30, 2017
Beginning balance	\$ 4,975	\$	4,726
Less: Reinsurance	137		121
Beginning balance, net	4,838		4,605
Incurred claims related to:			
Current year	3,590		3,290
Prior years:			
Interest accretion	115		119
All other incurred	(130)		(59)
Total incurred	3,575		3,350
Paid claims related to:			
Current year	2,060		1,880
Prior years	1,390		1,327
Total paid	3,450		3,207
Foreign currency	(16)		13
Ending balance, net	4,947		4,761
Add: Reinsurance	133		134
Ending balance	\$ 5,080	\$	4,895

Reinsurance in the table above reflects amounts due from reinsurers related to unpaid claims liabilities. The Company s insurance subsidiaries enter into agreements with other companies primarily to limit losses from large exposures and to permit recovery of a portion of incurred losses. See Note 8 for additional information on reinsurance.

The majority of the liability for unpaid claims and claim expenses is related to disability claims with long-tailed payouts. Interest earned on assets backing these liabilities is an integral part of pricing and reserving. Therefore, interest accreted on prior year balances is shown as a separate component of prior year incurred claims. This interest is calculated by applying the average discount rate used in determining the liability balance to the average liability balance over the period. The remaining prior year incurred claims amount primarily reflects updates to the Company's liability estimates and variances between actual experience during the period relative to the assumptions and expectations reflected in determining the liability. Assumptions reflect the Company's expectations over the life of the book of business and will vary from actual experience in any period, both favorably and unfavorably, with variation in resolution rates being the most significant driver for the long-term disability business and variations in mortality and morbidity being the most significant factors for other business. Favorable prior year incurred claims reported for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 largely reflect favorable long-term disability loss ratio experience relative to expectations. Favorable prior year incurred claims reported for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 largely reflect improved long-term disability resolution rate experience relative to expectations.

Note 8 Reinsurance

The Company s insurance subsidiaries enter into agreements with other insurance companies to assume and cede reinsurance. Reinsurance is ceded primarily to limit losses from large exposures and to permit recovery of a portion of direct or assumed losses. Reinsurance is also used in acquisition and disposition transactions when the underwriting company is not being acquired. Because reinsurance does not relieve the originating insurer of liability, such liabilities must continue to be reported along with the related reinsurance recoverables. The Company regularly evaluates the financial condition of its reinsurers and monitors concentrations of its credit risk.

Reinsurance Recoverables

The majority of the Company s reinsurance recoverables resulted from acquisition and disposition transactions in which the underwriting company was not acquired. Components of the Company s reinsurance recoverables are presented below:

(In millions)

Line of Business	Reinsurer(s)	September 30, 2018	December 31, 2017	Collateral and Other Terms at September 30, 2018
Ongoing operations				
Global Health Care, Global Supplemental Benefits, Group Disability and Life, COLI	Various	\$ 439	\$ 454	Recoverables from approximately 80 reinsurers, used in the ordinary course of business. Current balances range from less than \$1 million up to \$70 million. Over 70% of the balance is from companies rated as investment grade by Standard & Poor s, and 13% is secured by assets in trusts or letters of credit.
Total recoverables related to ongoing operations		439	454	
Acquisition, disposition or runoff activities				
Individual Life and Annuity (sold in 1998)	Lincoln National Life and Lincoln Life & Annuity of New York	3,319	3,436	Both companies ratings are sufficient to avoid triggering a contractual obligation to fully secure the outstanding balance.
GMDB	Berkshire	864	928	100% secured by assets in a trust.
	Other	31	34	100% secured by assets in a trust or letters of credit.
Retirement Benefits Business (sold in 2004)	Prudential Retirement Insurance and Annuity	806	850	100% secured by assets in a trust.

Supplemental Benefits Business (2012 acquisition)	Great American Life	265	283	100% secured by assets in a trust.
Other run-off reinsurance	Various	56	61	100% secured by assets in trusts.
Total recoverables related to acquisition,		5,341	5,592	
disposition or runoff activities				
Total reinsurance recoverables		\$ 5,780	\$ 6,046	

The Company bears the risk of loss if its reinsurers and retrocessionaires do not meet or are unable to meet their reinsurance obligations to the Company. The Company reviews its reinsurance arrangements and establishes reserves against the recoverables if recovery is not considered probable.

Effects of Reinsurance

In the Company s Consolidated Statements of Income, premiums were reported net of amounts ceded to reinsurers and Global Health Care medical costs and other benefit expenses were reported net of reinsurance recoveries in the following amounts:

		Three Months	s Ended		Nine Months Ended					
	Septen	nber 30,	Septem	ber 30,	Septem	iber 30,	September 3			
(In millions)		2018		2017		2018		2017		
Ceded premiums										
Individual life insurance and annuity business sold	\$	32	\$	33	\$	103	\$	105		
Other		81		70		277		205		
Total ceded premiums	\$	113	\$	103	\$	380	\$	310		
Reinsurance recoveries										
Individual life insurance and annuity business sold	\$	70	\$	62	\$	183	\$	198		
Other		70		33		117		79		
Total reinsurance recoveries	\$	140	\$	95	\$	300	\$	277		

Effective Exit of GMDB and GMIB Business

In 2013, the Company entered into an agreement with Berkshire to effectively exit the GMDB and GMIB business via a reinsurance transaction. Berkshire reinsured 100% of the Company s future claim payments of this business, net of other reinsurance arrangements existing at that time. The Berkshire reinsurance agreement is subject to an overall limit with approximately \$3.4 billion remaining as of September 30, 2018.

GMDB is accounted for as reinsurance and GMIB assets and liabilities are reported as derivatives at fair value as discussed below. GMIB assets are reported in other assets, including intangibles, and GMIB liabilities are reported in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities.

GMDB

The Company estimates the gross liability and reinsurance recoverable with an internal model based on the Company s experience and future expectations over an extended period, consistent with the long-term nature of this product. As a result of the reinsurance transaction, reserve increases have a corresponding increase in the recorded reinsurance recoverable, provided the increased recoverable remains within the overall Berkshire limit (including the GMIB asset presented below).

The following table presents the account value, net amount at risk and number of underlying contractholders for guarantees assumed by the Company in the event of death. The net amount at risk is the amount that the Company would have to pay if all contractholders died as of the specified date. Unless the Berkshire reinsurance limit is exceeded, the Company should be reimbursed in full for these payments.

(Dollars in millions, excludes impact of reinsurance ceded)	September 30, 2018	December 31, 2017
Account value	\$ 9,666	\$ 10,109
Net amount at risk	\$ 1,962	\$ 2,112
Number of contractholders	225,000	245,000

GMIB

In this business, the Company reinsured contracts with issuers of GMIB products. The Company s exposure represents the excess of a contractually guaranteed amount over the level of variable annuity account values. Payment by the Company depends on the actual account value in the underlying mutual funds and the level of interest rates when the contractholders elect to receive minimum income payments that must occur within 30 days of a policy anniversary after the appropriate waiting period. The Company has purchased retrocessional coverage (GMIB assets) for these contracts.

The Company reports GMIB liabilities and assets as derivatives at fair value because the cash flows of these liabilities and assets are affected by equity markets and interest rates, but are without significant life insurance risk and are settled in lump sum payments.

As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, there were three reinsurers for GMIB as follows:

(In millions)

Line of Business	Reinsurer	,	•	mber 30, 2018	mber 31, 2017	Collateral and Other Terms at September 30, 2018
GMIB	Berkshire	!	\$	299	\$ 359	100% secured by assets in a trust.
	Liberty Re (Berm Ltd.	nuda)		160	197	100% secured by assets in a trust.
Total GMIB recoverables repor	ted in other assets		\$	636	\$ 777	

Assumptions used in fair value measurement. GMIB assets and liabilities are established using capital market assumptions (including market returns, interest rates and market volatilities of the underlying equity and bond mutual fund investments) and assumptions related to future annuitant behavior (including mortality, lapse, and annuity election rates). As assumptions related to future annuitant behavior are largely unobservable, the Company classifies GMIB assets and liabilities in Level 3 in the fair value hierarchy presented in Note 9.

The only assumption expected to impact the Company s future shareholders net income is non-performance risk. The non-performance risk adjustment reflects a market participant s view of nonpayment risk by adding an additional spread to the discount rate in the fair value calculation of both (a) the GMIB liabilities to be paid by the Company, and (b) the GMIB assets to be paid by the reinsurers, after considering collateral.

The Company regularly evaluates each of the assumptions used in establishing these assets and liabilities. Significant decreases in assumed lapse rates or spreads used to calculate non-performance risk of the Company, or significant increases in assumed annuity election rates or spreads used to calculate the non-performance risk of the reinsurers, would result in higher fair value measurements. A change in one of these assumptions is not necessarily accompanied by a change in another assumption.

GMIB guarantees. Future payments are not fixed and determinable under the terms of these contracts. Accordingly, the Company calculated the exposure, without considering any reinsurance coverage, using the following hypothetical assumptions:

• no annuitants surrendered their accounts;

- all annuitants lived to elect their benefit;
- all annuitants elected to receive their benefit on the next available date (2018 through 2022); and
- all underlying mutual fund investment values remained at the September 30, 2018 value of \$786 million with no future returns.

The Company has reinsurance coverage in place that covers the exposures on these contracts. Using these hypothetical assumptions, the GMIB exposure of \$514 million is lower than the recorded liability for GMIB calculated using fair value assumptions.

Table of Contents

Note 9 Fair Value Measurements

The Company carries certain financial instruments at fair value in the financial statements including fixed maturities, certain equity securities, short-term investments and derivatives. Other financial instruments are measured at fair value only under certain conditions, such as when impaired.

Fair value is defined as the price at which an asset could be exchanged in an orderly transaction between market participants at the balance sheet date. A liability s fair value is defined as the amount that would be paid to transfer the liability to a market participant, not the amount that would be paid to settle the liability with the creditor.

The Company s financial assets and liabilities carried at fair value have been classified based upon a hierarchy defined by GAAP. The hierarchy gives the highest ranking to fair values determined using unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets and liabilities (Level 1) and the lowest ranking to fair values determined using methodologies and models with unobservable inputs (Level 3). An asset s or a liability s classification is based on the lowest level of input that is significant to its measurement. For example, a financial asset or liability carried at fair value would be classified in Level 3 if unobservable inputs were significant to the instrument s fair value, even though the measurement may be derived using inputs that are both observable (Levels 1 and 2) and unobservable (Level 3).

The Company estimates fair values using prices from third parties or internal pricing methods. Fair value estimates received from third-party pricing services are based on reported trade activity and quoted market prices when available, and other market information that a market participant may use to estimate fair value. The internal pricing methods are performed by the Company s investment professionals and generally involve using discounted cash flow analyses, incorporating current market inputs for similar financial instruments with comparable terms and credit quality, as well as other qualitative factors. In instances where there is little or no market activity for the same or similar instruments, fair value is estimated using methods, models and assumptions that the Company believes a hypothetical market participant would use to determine a current transaction price. These valuation techniques involve some level of estimation and judgment that becomes significant with increasingly complex instruments or pricing models.

The Company is responsible for determining fair value, as well as for assigning the appropriate level within the fair value hierarchy, based on the significance of unobservable inputs. The Company reviews methodologies, processes and controls of third-party pricing services and compares prices on a test basis to those obtained from other external pricing sources or internal estimates. The Company performs ongoing analyses of both prices received from third-party pricing services and those developed internally to determine that they represent appropriate estimates of fair value. The controls executed by the Company include evaluating changes in prices and monitoring for potentially stale valuations. The Company also performs sample testing of sales values to confirm the accuracy of prior fair value estimates. The minimal exceptions identified during these processes indicate that adjustments to prices are infrequent and do not significantly impact valuations. Annually, we conduct an on-site visit of the most significant pricing service to review their processes, methodologies and controls. This on-site review includes a walk-through of inputs for a sample of securities held across various asset types to validate the documented pricing process.

Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities Carried at Fair Value

The following table provides information as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 about the Company s financial assets and liabilities carried at fair value. Separate account assets that are also recorded at fair value on the Company s Consolidated Balance Sheets are reported separately in the Separate Accounts section as gains and losses related to these assets generally accrue directly to policyholders.

	Quoted Pr	rices in Active											
	Markets	for Identical	Sign	ificant O	ther	Observable	Significa	servable					
	A	ssets		Iı	nput	s							
	(L	evel 1)		(Level 2)		2)	((Level 3)		Tot		otal	
	As of	As		As of		As of	As of		As of	As of		As of	
	September	December 3				December 31,	September		cember 31\$epte		Dec	ember 31,	
(In millions)	30, 2018	20	17	2018		2017	30, 2018	3	2017	2018		2017	
Financial assets at fair value													
Fixed maturities													
Federal government and													
agency	\$ 246	\$ 2	53 \$	501	\$	526	\$	- \$	- \$	747	\$	779	
State and local	•				·								
government	-		-	990		1,287		-	-	990		1,287	
Foreign government	-		-	2,485		2,442	6	5	45	2,491		2,487	
Corporate	-		-	18,214		17,658	288	3	430	18,502		18,088	
Mortgage and other				,		,,,,,				,		,,,,,,,	
asset-backed	-		-	397		343	141	1	154	538		497	
Total fixed maturities	246	2	53	22,587		22,256	435	5	629	23,268		23,138	
Equity securities (1)	392	4	12	66		73	33	3	103	491		588	
Subtotal	638	6	65	22,653		22,329	468	3	732	23,759		23,726	
Short-term investments	-		-	102		199		-	-	102		199	
GMIB assets	-		-	-		-	636	5	777	636		777	
Other derivative assets	-		-	24		2	•	-	-	24		2	
Total financial assets at fair value, excluding separate accounts and													
real estate funds	\$ 638	\$ 6	65 \$	22,779	\$	22,530	\$ 1,104	\$	1,509 \$	24,521	\$	24,704	
Real estate funds priced at NAV as a practical													
expedient (2)										244		N/A	
Financial liabilities at fair value													
GMIB liabilities	\$ -	\$	- \$	-	\$	-	\$ 613	3 \$	762 \$	613	\$	762	
Other derivative													
liabilities	-		-	21		25		-	-	21		25	
Total financial liabilities													
at fair value, excluding	ф	¢	ø	21	ф	25	¢ (12	• •	7(2, 4	(24	¢	707	
separate accounts	\$ -	\$	- \$	21	\$	25	\$ 613	3 \$	762 \$	634	\$	787	

⁽¹⁾ Beginning in 2018, certain private equity securities are no longer carried at fair value under the policy election of ASU 2016-01 (Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities). As of December 31, 2017, private equity securities of \$70 million were included in the Level 3 amount. See Note 10 for additional information on this accounting policy change.

Level 1 Financial Assets

Inputs for instruments classified in Level 1 include unadjusted quoted prices for identical assets in active markets accessible at the measurement date. Active markets provide pricing data for trades occurring at least weekly and include exchanges and dealer markets.

⁽²⁾ Beginning in 2018 upon adopting ASU 2016-01, certain real estate funds are carried at fair value (previously carried at cost) based on the Company s ownership share of the equity of the investee (Net Asset Value (NAV) as a practical expedient) including changes in the fair value of its underlying investments. The funds have a quarterly redemption frequency, a 45-90 day redemption notice period and \$68 million in unfunded commitments as of September 30, 2018. See Note 10 for additional information on this accounting policy change. Prior periods are designated as not applicable (N/A) in this table.

Assets in Level 1 include actively-traded U.S. government bonds and exchange-listed equity securities. Given the narrow definition of Level 1 and the Company s investment asset strategy to maximize investment returns, a relatively small portion of the Company s investment assets are classified in this category.

Level 2 Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities

Inputs for instruments classified in Level 2 include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets, quoted prices from those willing to trade in markets that are not active, or other inputs that are market observable or can be corroborated by market data for the term of the instrument. Such other inputs include market interest rates and volatilities, spreads and yield curves. An instrument is classified in Level 2 if the Company determines that unobservable inputs are insignificant.

Fixed maturities and equity securities. Approximately 95% of the Company s investments in fixed maturities and equity securities are classified in Level 2 including most public and private corporate debt and hybrid equity securities, federal agency and municipal bonds, non-government mortgage-backed securities and preferred stocks. Because many fixed maturities do not trade daily, third-party pricing services and internal valuation methods often use recent trades of securities with similar features and characteristics. When recent trades are not available, pricing models are used to determine these prices. These models calculate fair values by discounting future cash flows at estimated market interest rates. Such market rates are derived by calculating the appropriate spreads over comparable U.S. Treasury securities, based on the credit quality, industry and structure of the asset. Typical inputs and assumptions to pricing models include, but are not limited to, a combination of benchmark yields, reported trades, issuer spreads, liquidity, benchmark securities, bids, offers, reference data, and industry and economic events. For mortgage-backed securities, inputs and assumptions may also include characteristics of the issuer, collateral attributes, prepayment speeds and credit rating.

Nearly all of these instruments are valued using recent trades or pricing models. Less than 1% of the fair value of investments classified in Level 2 represents foreign bonds that are valued using a single unadjusted market-observable input derived by averaging multiple broker-dealer quotes, consistent with local market practice.

Short-term investments are carried at fair value which approximates cost. On a regular basis, the Company compares market prices for these securities to recorded amounts to validate that current carrying amounts approximate exit prices. The short-term nature of the investments and corroboration of the reported amounts over the holding period support their classification in Level 2.

Other derivatives classified in Level 2 represent over-the-counter instruments such as interest rate and foreign currency swap contracts. Fair values for these instruments are determined using market observable inputs including forward currency and interest rate curves and widely published market observable indices. Credit risk related to the counterparty and the Company is considered when estimating the fair values of these derivatives. However, the Company is largely protected by collateral arrangements with counterparties and determined that no adjustment for credit risk was required as of September 30, 2018 or December 31, 2017. The nature and use of these other derivatives are described in Note 11.

Level 3 Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities

Certain inputs for instruments classified in Level 3 are unobservable (supported by little or no market activity) and significant to their resulting fair value measurement. Unobservable inputs reflect the Company s best estimate of what hypothetical market participants would use to determine a transaction price for the asset or liability at the reporting date.

The Company classifies certain newly issued, privately-placed, complex or illiquid securities, as well as assets and liabilities relating to GMIB, in Level 3. Approximately 2% of fixed maturities and equity securities are priced using significant unobservable inputs and classified in this

category.

Fair values of mortgage and other asset-backed securities, corporate and government fixed maturities are primarily determined using pricing models that incorporate the specific characteristics of each asset and related assumptions including the investment type and structure, credit quality, industry and maturity date in comparison to current market indices, spreads and liquidity of assets with similar characteristics. For mortgage and other asset-backed securities, inputs and assumptions for pricing may also include collateral attributes and prepayment speeds. Recent trades in the subject security or similar securities are assessed when available, and the Company may also review published research in its evaluation, as well as the issuer s financial statements.

Quantitative Information about Unobservable Inputs

The following table summarizes the fair value and significant unobservable inputs used in pricing the following securities that were developed directly by the Company as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017. The range and weighted average basis point amounts (bps) for liquidity and credit spreads (adjustment to discount rates) and price-to-earnings multiples for equity investments reflect the Company s best estimates of the unobservable adjustments a market participant would make to calculate these fair values.

Mortgage and other asset-backed securities. The significant unobservable inputs used to value the following mortgage and other asset-backed securities are liquidity and weighting of credit spreads. When there is limited trading activity for the security, an adjustment for liquidity is made as of the measurement date that considers current market conditions, issuer circumstances and complexity of the security structure. An adjustment to weight credit spreads is needed to value a more complex bond structure with multiple underlying collateral and no standard market valuation technique. The weighting of credit spreads is primarily based on the underlying collateral s characteristics and their proportional cash flows supporting the bond obligations.

Corporate and government fixed maturities. The significant unobservable input used to value the following corporate and government fixed maturities is an adjustment for liquidity. When there is limited trading activity for the security, an adjustment is needed to reflect current market conditions and issuer circumstances.

Private equity securities. The significant unobservable input used to value the following private equity securities is a multiple of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA). These securities are comprised of private equity investments with limited trading activity and therefore a ratio of EBITDA is used to estimate value based on company circumstances and relative risk characteristics.

Hybrid equity securities. The significant unobservable input used to value the following hybrid equity securities is an adjustment for liquidity due to limited trading activity. These cumulative preferred shares are deemed likely to exercise certain call options and the Company estimates an adjustment used to discount cash flows based on current market conditions and issuer circumstances.

	Fair Val September 30,	ue as of		Unobservable	Unobservable Adjustment Range (Weighted Average) as of					
(Fair value in millions)	2018	December	31, 2017	Input	September 30, 2018	December 31, 2017				
Fixed maturities										
Mortgage and other asset-backed securities	\$ 141	\$	154	Liquidity Weighting of credit	60 - 370 (80) bps	60 - 370 (90) bps				
asset-backed securities				spreads	180 - 310 (240) bps	180 - 290 (230) bps				
Corporate and government					_	_				
fixed maturities	275		446	Liquidity	70 - 930 (250) bps	70 - 1,650 (300) bps				
Total fixed maturities	416		600							
Equity securities										
Private equity securities (1)			7.0	Price-to-EBITDA	37 /1	50. 120 (0.0)				
	N/A		70	multiples	N/A	5.0 - 12.0 (8.9)				
Hybrid equity securities	33		33	Liquidity	240 bps (3)	270 bps (3)				
Total equity securities	33		103							
Subtotal	449		703							
Securities not priced by the										
Company (2)	19		29							
Total Level 3 securities	\$ 468	\$	732							

⁽¹⁾ Beginning in 2018, private equity securities are no longer carried at fair value under the policy election of ASU 2016-01 (Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities). Current periods are designated as N/A in this table.

Significant increases in liquidity or credit spreads would result in lower fair value measurements while decreases in these inputs would result in higher fair value measurements. Significant decreases in equity price-to-EBITDA multiples would result in lower fair value measurements while increases in these inputs would result in higher fair value measurements. Generally, the unobservable inputs are not interrelated and a change in the assumption used for one unobservable input is not accompanied by a change in the other unobservable input.

 $^{(2) \}textit{ The fair values for these securities use single, unadjusted non-binding broker quotes not developed directly by the \textit{Company}.}$

⁽³⁾ The range and weighted average is equivalent for this security type.

GMIB contracts. See discussion in Note 8.

Changes in Level 3 Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities Carried at Fair Value

The following table summarizes the changes in financial assets and financial liabilities classified in Level 3 for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017. Separate account asset changes are reported separately in the Separate Accounts section as the changes in fair values of these assets generally accrue directly to the policyholders. Gains and losses reported in these tables may include net changes in fair value that are attributable to both observable and unobservable inputs.

For the Three Months Ended September 30,		Maturi ity Secu			GMIB	Assets	i	GMIB Liabilities			
(In millions)	201	18	2017		2018		2017		2018		2017
,	\$ 52			\$	684	\$	777	\$	(653)	\$	(764)
Gains (losses) included in shareholders net income		+	,,,,	-		-		T	(022)	7	()
GMIB fair value gain/(loss)		-	-		(39)		40		39		(40)
Other			(2)		2		(1)		(10)		6
Total gains (losses) included in shareholders net											
income		-	(2)		(37)		39		29		(34)
Gains (losses) included in other comprehensive											
income		2	(9)		-		-		-		-
Losses required to adjust future policy benefits for											
settlement annuities (1)	(2)	(2)		-		-		-		-
Purchases, sales, settlements											
Purchases		3	37		-		-		-		-
Sales		-	(3)		-		-		-		-
Settlements	(1	4)	(30)		(11)		(18)		11		18
Total purchases, sales and settlements	(1	1)	4		(11)		(18)		11		18
Transfers into/(out of) Level 3											
Transfers into Level 3		24	178		-		-		-		-
Transfers out of Level 3	(7.	,	(116)		-		-		-		-
Total transfers into/(out of) Level 3	(4		62		-		-		-		-
1	\$ 40	58 \$	804	\$	636	\$	798	\$	(613)	\$	(780)
Total gains (losses) included in shareholders net income attributable to instruments held at the											
reporting date	\$ (1) \$	1	\$	(37)	\$	39	\$	29	\$	(34)
For the Nine Months Ended September 30,	Fixed	Maturi	ties &								
,	Equi	ty Secu	rities		GMIB	Assets	1		GMIB I	iabiliti	es
(In millions)	201	18	2017		2018		2017		2018		2017
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$ 73		776	\$	777	\$	799	\$	(762)	\$	(780)
Gains (losses) included in shareholders net income	,	- +		-		-		•	(1 0-)	7	(,,,,
GMIB fair value gain (loss)		_	_		(106)		44		108		(44)
Other	(2	1)	22		-		_		1		(1)
Total gains (losses) included in shareholders net	(-/							_		(-)
income	(2:	1)	22		(106)		44		109		(45)
Losses included in other comprehensive income Gains (losses) required to adjust future policy	(3	8)	(12)		-		-		-		-
benefits for settlement annuities (1)	G	8)	7		_		_		_		_
Purchases, sales, settlements		-,									
Purchases	1	19	127		_		_		_		_
Sales	(1		(73)				_		-		_
Settlements	(25		(69)		(35)		(45)		40		45
Total purchases, sales and settlements	(2)		(15)		(35)		(45)		40		45
Transfers into/(out of) Level 3		·			()						
Transfers into Level 3	4	14	254		-		-		-		-
Transfers out of Level 3 (2)	(25)		(228)								
Total transfers into/(out of) Level 3	(20)		26								-
P. I. C.	d 44	(O	20	Φ.	-		700	ф	((10)	ф	(700)

468

(9)

636

(106)

\$

44 \$

Total gains (losses) included in shareholders net income attributable to instruments held at the

Balance at September 30,

reporting date

(780)

(45)

(613)

109

\$

⁽¹⁾ Amounts do not accrue to shareholders.

(2) Beginning in 2018, certain private equity securities are no longer carried at fair value under the policy election of ASU 2016-01 (Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities). Private equity securities of \$70 million as of December 31, 2017 are included in the September 30, 2018 Transfers out of Level 3 amount.

Table of Contents

As noted in the preceding tables, total gains and losses included in shareholders net income are reflected in the following captions in the Consolidated Statements of Income:

- Realized investment gains (losses) and net investment income for amounts related to fixed maturities and equity securities and realized investment gains (losses) for the impact of changes in non-performance risk related to GMIB assets and liabilities; and
- Other operating expenses for amounts related to GMIB assets and liabilities (GMIB fair value gain/loss), except for the impact of changes in non-performance risk.

In the tables above, gains and losses included in other comprehensive income are reflected in net unrealized appreciation (depreciation) on securities in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income.

Transfers into or out of the Level 3 category occur when unobservable inputs, such as the Company s best estimate of what a market participant would use to determine a current transaction price, become more or less significant to the fair value measurement. During 2018 and 2017, transfers between Level 2 and Level 3 primarily reflected changes in liquidity and credit risk estimates for certain private placement issuers across several sectors including foreign government, capital goods, consumer products, electric, energy, metals, mining, and transportation. As noted above, transfers out of Level 3 during 2018 also include \$70 million of private equity securities that are no longer carried at fair value.

Separate Accounts

Fair values and changes in the fair values of separate account assets generally accrue directly to the policyholders and are excluded from the Company s revenues and expenses. See Note 10 to the Consolidated Financial Statements contained in the Company s 2017 Form 10-K for additional policy information related to separate accounts.

As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, separate account assets were as follows:

	-	ted Prio rkets fo Ass (Lev	r Ide sets			Significa Observal (Lev			Sign	ificant Un Inpu (Leve	ıts	vable	Total		
	Septe	30,]	December 31,	Sep	tember 30,	I	December 31,	Sep	tember 30,	D	ecember 31,	September 30,		December 31,
(In millions)		2018		2017		2018		2017		2018		2017	2018		2017
Guaranteed separate accounts (see Note 16)	\$	206	\$	215	\$	276	\$	308	\$	-	\$	- 5	\$ 482	\$	523
Non-guaranteed separate															
accounts (1)		1,335		1,536		5,353		5,298		257		292	6,945		7,126

Subtotal	\$ 1,541	\$ 1,751	\$ 5,629	\$ 5,606	\$ 257	\$ 292	7,427	7,649
Non-guaranteed separate								
accounts priced at NAV as a								
practical expedient (1)							735	774
Total separate account assets						\$	8,162	\$ 8,423

(1) Non-guaranteed separate accounts included \$3.9 billion in assets supporting the Company's pension plans as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, including \$0.2 billion classified in Level 3 as of September 30, 2018 and \$0.3 billion classified in Level 3 as of December 31, 2017.

Separate account assets in Level 1 primarily include exchange-listed equity securities. Level 2 assets primarily include:

- corporate and structured bonds valued using recent trades of similar securities or pricing models that discount future cash flows at estimated market interest rates as described above; and
- actively-traded institutional and retail mutual fund investments.

Separate account assets classified in Level 3 primarily support Cigna spension plans, and include certain newly issued, privately-placed, complex, or illiquid securities that are priced using methods discussed above, as well as commercial mortgage loans. The following tables summarize the changes in separate account assets reported in Level 3 for the periods ending September 30.

	Three Moi Septem	nths Ended aber 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,				
(In millions)	2018		2017	2018		2017		
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 256	\$	316	\$ 292	\$	331		
Policyholder (losses) gains	(1)		(1)	42		36		
Purchases, sales and settlements								
Purchases	8		9	20		26		
Sales	(1)		-	(73)		(52)		
Settlements	(9)		(12)	(21)		(13)		
Total purchases, sales and settlements	(2)		(3)	(74)		(39)		
Transfers into (out of) Level 3								
Transfers into Level 3	12		4	12		5		
Transfers out of Level 3	(8)		(16)	(15)		(33)		
Total transfers into (out of) Level 3	4		(12)	(3)		(28)		
Balance, end of period	\$ 257	\$	300	\$ 257	\$	300		

Separate account investments in securities partnerships, real estate, and hedge funds are generally valued based on the separate account s ownership share of the equity of the investee (NAV as a practical expedient) including changes in the fair values of its underlying investments. Substantially all of these assets support the Cigna Pension Plans. The table below provides additional information on these investments.

		Fair Valu	e as of		U Commitme	nfunded nts as of		
(In millions)	Septen	nber 30, 2018				nber 30, 2018	Redemption Frequency (if currently eligible)	Redemption Notice Period
Securities	•	,		·			• •	
Partnerships	\$	472	\$	458	\$	302	Not applicable	Not applicable
Real Estate Funds		244		239		-	Quarterly	30-90 days
Hedge Funds		19		77		-	Up to Annually, varying by fund	30-90 days
Total	\$	735	\$	774	\$	302		

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value under Certain Conditions

Some financial assets and liabilities are not carried at fair value each reporting period, but may be measured using fair value only under certain conditions, such as investments when they become impaired including real estate, partnership entities, commercial mortgage loans, and certain equity securities with no readily determinable fair value. There were no such impaired investments written down to fair value during the nine months ended September 30, 2018. Impaired values for these asset types representing less than 1% of total investments, were written down to their fair values, resulting in immaterial realized losses during the nine months ended September 30, 2017.

Fair Value Disclosures for Financial Instruments Not Carried at Fair Value

The following table includes the Company s financial instruments not recorded at fair value that are subject to fair value disclosure requirements at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017. In addition to universal life products and capital leases, financial instruments that are carried in the Company s Consolidated Financial Statements at amounts that approximate fair value are excluded from the following table.

	Classification in the	September	r 30, 2	018	December	31, 2	017
	Fair Value			Carrying			Carrying
(In millions)	Hierarchy	Fair Value		Value	Fair Value		Value
Commercial mortgage loans	Level 3	\$ 1,819	\$	1,867	\$ 1,766	\$	1,761
Long-term debt, including current maturities, excluding							
capital leases	Level 2	\$ 25,153	\$	25,034	\$ 5,730	\$	5,321

Fair values of off-balance sheet financial instruments were not material as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017.

Note 10 Investments

Cigna s investment portfolio consists of a broad range of investments including fixed maturities and equity securities, commercial mortgage loans, other long-term investments and short-term investments. The sections below provide more detail regarding our investment balances, net investment income and realized investment gains and losses. See Note 9 for information about the valuation of the Company s investment portfolio. See Note 11 to the Consolidated Financial Statements contained in the Company s 2017 Form 10-K for accounting policies for each investment type. Updates to these policies resulting from the adoption of new accounting guidance in 2018 are provided below.

A. Investment Portfolio

Fixed Maturities

The amortized cost and fair value by contractual maturity periods for fixed maturities were as follows at September 30, 2018:

	Amortized	Fair
(In millions)	Cost	Value
Due in one year or less	\$ 1,650	\$ 1,656
Due after one year through five years	6,364	6,446
Due after five years through ten years	10,363	10,154
Due after ten years	3,960	4,474
Mortgage and other asset-backed securities	532	538
Total fixed maturities	\$ 22,869	\$ 23,268

Actual maturities of these securities could differ from their contractual maturities used in the table above. This could occur because issuers may have the right to call or prepay obligations, with or without penalties.

Gross unrealized appreciation (depreciation) on fixed maturities by type of issuer is shown below.

(In millions) As of September 30, 2018	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Appreciation	Gross Unrealized Depreciation	Fair Value
Federal government and agency	\$ 558	\$ 194	\$ (5)	\$ 747
State and local government	934	59	(3)	990
Foreign government	2,369	136	(14)	2,491
Corporate	18,476	421	(395)	18,502
Mortgage and other asset-backed	532	16	(10)	538

Edgar Filing: CIGNA CORP - Form 10-Q

Total fixed maturities	\$ 22,869	\$ 826	\$ (427)	\$ 23,268
Investments supporting liabilities of the Company s run-off settlement annuity business (included in above total) (1) As of December 31, 2017	\$ 2,266	\$ 471	\$ (27)	\$ 2,710
,				
Federal government and agency	\$ 541	\$ 239	\$ (1)	\$ 779
State and local government	1,196	93	(2)	1,287
Foreign government	2,360	142	(15)	2,487
Corporate	17,301	868	(81)	18,088
Mortgage and other asset-backed	469	29	(1)	497
Total fixed maturities	\$ 21,867	\$ 1,371	\$ (100)	\$ 23,138
Investments supporting liabilities of the Company s run-off				
settlement annuity business (included in above total) (1)	\$ 2,200	\$ 681	\$ (2)	\$ 2,879

 $^{(1) \ \}textit{Net unrealized appreciation for these investments is excluded from accumulated other comprehensive income.}$

Review of declines in fair value. Management reviews fixed maturities with a decline in fair value from cost for impairment based on criteria that include:

- length of time and severity of decline;
- financial health and specific near term prospects of the issuer;
- changes in the regulatory, economic or general market environment of the issuer s industry or geographic region; and
- the Company s intent to sell or the likelihood of a required sale prior to expected recovery.

Based on this review, management believes the unrealized depreciation below to be temporary, and therefore has not impaired these amounts. The table below summarizes fixed maturities in an unrealized loss position at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 by the length of time these securities have been in an unrealized loss position. These fixed maturities were primarily corporate securities with a decline in fair value that reflects an increase in market yields since purchase.

			Septemb	er 30, 2018	3				Decemb	er 31, 2017	7	
	Fair	Am	ortized	_	realized	Number	Fair	Amo	ortized	_	nrealized	Number
(Dollars in millions)	Value		Cost	Depr	reciation	of Issues	Value		Cost	Dep	reciation	of Issues
One year or less												
Investment grade	\$ 9,018	\$	9,281	\$	(263)	1,936	\$ 3,272	\$	3,309	\$	(37)	797
Below investment grade	\$ 878	\$	900	\$	(22)	959	\$ 543	\$	553	\$	(10)	643
More than one year												
Investment grade	\$ 2,365	\$	2,496	\$	(131)	630	\$ 1,503	\$	1,549	\$	(46)	373
Below investment grade	\$ 185	\$	196	\$	(11)	122	\$ 155	\$	162	\$	(7)	42

Equity Securities

Accounting policy. Beginning in 2018, upon adopting ASU 2016-01 changes in the fair values of equity securities that have a readily determinable fair value (primarily exchange-traded funds) are reported in other realized investment gains (losses). As of September 30, 2018, the fair values of these securities were \$443 million and cost was \$452 million. Also beginning in 2018, private equity securities of \$88 million as of September 30, 2018, that do not have a readily determinable fair value are carried at cost minus impairment, if any, plus or minus changes resulting from observable price changes. The amount of impairments or value changes resulting from observable price changes was not material.

Equity securities also include hybrid investments consisting of preferred stock with call features that are carried at fair value with changes in fair value reported in other realized investment gains (losses) and dividends reported in net investment income. As of September 30, 2018, fair values of these securities were \$48 million and cost was \$63 million, compared with fair value of \$49 million and cost of \$61 million as of December 31, 2017.

Commercial Mortgage Loans

Mortgage loans held by the Company are made exclusively to commercial borrowers and are diversified by property type, location and borrower. Loans are generally issued at a fixed rate of interest and are secured by high quality, primarily completed and substantially leased operating properties.

Credit quality. The Company regularly evaluates and monitors credit risk, beginning with the initial underwriting of a mortgage loan and continuing throughout the investment holding period. Mortgage origination professionals employ an internal credit quality rating system designed to evaluate the relative risk of the transaction at origination that is then updated each year as part of the annual portfolio loan review. The Company evaluates and monitors credit quality on an ongoing basis, classifying each loan as a loan in good standing, potential problem loan or problem loan.

Quality ratings are based on our evaluation of a number of key inputs related to the loan including real estate market-related factors such as rental rates and vacancies, and property-specific inputs such as growth rate assumptions and lease rollover statistics. However, the two most significant contributors to the credit quality rating are the debt service coverage and loan-to-value ratios. The debt service coverage ratio measures the amount of property cash flow available to meet annual interest and principal payments on the debt, with a ratio below 1.0 indicating that there is not enough cash flow to cover the required loan payments. The loan-to-value ratio, commonly expressed as a percentage, compares the amount of the loan to the fair value of the underlying property collateralizing the loan.

The following table summarizes the credit risk profile of the Company s commercial mortgage loan portfolio based on loan-to-value and debt service coverage ratios, as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017:

(Dollars in millions)		As of September 30, 2018 Average Debt			As of December 31, 201 Average Debt Service	7
	Carrying	Service Coverage	Average Loan-	Carrying	Coverage	Average Loan-
Loan-to-Value Ratio	Value	Ratio	to-Value Ratio	Value	Ratio	to-Value Ratio
Below 60%	\$ 1,141	2.12		\$ 1,109	2.03	
60% to 79%	650	1.93		652	2.24	
80% to 100%	76	1.49		-	-	
Total	\$ 1,867	2.03	58%	\$ 1,761	2.11	57%

The Company s annual in-depth review of its commercial mortgage loan investments is the primary mechanism for identifying emerging risks in the portfolio. The most recent review was completed by the Company s investment professionals in the second quarter of 2018 and included an analysis of each underlying property s December 31, 2017 annual financial statements, rent rolls, operating plans and budgets for 2018, a physical inspection of the property and other pertinent factors. Based on historical results, current leases, lease expirations and rental conditions in each market, the Company estimates the current year and future stabilized property income and fair value for each loan. Based on property values and cash flows estimated as part of this review, and considering updates for loans where material changes were subsequently identified, the average loan to value ratio at September 30, 2018 is generally consistent with last year and remains very strong. The portfolio s average debt service coverage ratio decreased slightly at September 30, 2018 compared with December 31, 2017 due to loans transitioning from interest only to amortizing payments.

The Company will reevaluate a loan s credit quality between annual reviews if new property information is received or an event such as delinquency or a borrower s request for restructure causes management to believe that the Company s estimate of financial performance, fair value or the risk profile of the underlying property has been impacted.

Impaired commercial mortgage loans. A commercial mortgage loan is considered impaired when it is probable that the Company will not collect all amounts due according to the terms of the original loan agreement. These loans are included in either problem or potential problem loans. The Company monitors credit risk and assesses the impairment of loans individually and on a consistent basis for all loans in the portfolio. Impaired loans are carried at the lower of unpaid principal balance or the fair value of the underlying real estate. Certain commercial mortgage loans without valuation reserves are considered impaired because the Company will not collect all interest due according to the terms of the original agreements; however, the Company expects to recover the unpaid principal because it is less than the fair value of the underlying real estate. The Company recognizes interest income on impaired mortgage loans only when payment is actually received.

As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, there were no impaired commercial mortgage loans.

Other Long-Term Investments

Accounting policy. Other long-term investments include investments in unconsolidated entities. These entities include certain limited partnerships and limited liability companies holding real estate, securities or loans. These investments are carried at cost plus the Company s ownership percentage of reported income or loss in cases where the Company has significant influence. Upon adopting ASU 2016-01 beginning in 2018, the investments are carried at fair value using NAV as a practical expedient in cases when the Company does not have significant influence.

Short-Term Investments and Cash Equivalents

A significant portion of the \$19.9 billion of proceeds from the recent debt issuance referred to in Note 5 is included in cash equivalents. Credit quality or maturity date restrictions were placed on the investment of this portion of the proceeds as required by the debt issuance. In compliance with these restrictions, \$16 billion was invested in cash equivalents including money market funds and Federal government securities as of September 30, 2018. The remaining proceeds are invested in interest-bearing cash accounts. Total short-term investments and cash equivalents included the following types of issuers:

	Septe	mber 30,	Decen	nber 31,
(In millions)		2018	2	017
Corporate securities	\$	2,621	\$	1,143
Federal government securities	\$	6,495	\$	604
Foreign government securities	\$	98	\$	159
Money market funds	\$	10,015	\$	12

B. Realized Investment Gains and Losses

Realized investment gains and losses are based on specifically identified assets and result from sales, investment asset write-downs, changes in the fair values of certain derivatives and equity securities and changes in valuation reserves on commercial mortgage loans. The following realized gains and (losses) on investments exclude amounts required to adjust future policy benefits for the run-off settlement annuity business.

(In millions) Fixed maturities Equity securities Commercial mortgage loans Other investments, including derivatives	Three Mor Septem	Nine Months Ended September 30,				
(In millions)	2018	2017		2018		2017
Fixed maturities	\$ 1	\$ 20	\$	(45)	\$	36
Equity securities	-	6		(26)		40
Commercial mortgage loans	-	-		-		(1)
Other investments, including derivatives	(1)	91		35		139
Realized investment gains (losses) before income taxes	-	117		(36)		214
Less income tax (benefit) expense	(2)	42		(13)		74
Net realized investment gains (losses)	\$ 2	\$ 75	\$	(23)	\$	140

Included in the realized investment gains and losses in the above table were pre-tax asset write-downs on debt securities and other asset write-downs of \$23 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and \$19 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. Realized losses on equity securities still held at September 30, 2018 were \$2 million for the three months and \$28 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

The following table presents sales information for available-for-sale securities (fixed maturities in 2018, and fixed maturities and equity securities in 2017). Gross gains on sales and gross losses on sales exclude amounts required to adjust future policy benefits for the run-off settlement annuity business.

	Three Mon	ths Ended		Nine Month	ıs Ended	l
	Septem	ber 30,		Septemb	er 30,	
(In millions)	2018		2017	2018		2017
Proceeds from sales	\$ 657	\$	446	\$ 1,930	\$	1,376
Gross gains on sales	\$ 5	\$	26	\$ 23	\$	85
Gross losses on sales	\$ (4)	\$	(3)	\$ (33)	\$	(7)

Note 11 Derivative Financial Instruments

The Company uses derivative financial instruments to manage the characteristics of investment assets (such as duration, yield, currency and liquidity) to meet the varying demands of the related insurance and contractholder liabilities (such as paying claims, investment returns and withdrawals). The Company also uses derivative financial instruments to hedge the risk of changes in the net assets of certain of its foreign subsidiaries due to changes in foreign currency exchange rates, and to hedge the interest rate risk of its long-term debt. The Company has written and purchased GMIB reinsurance contracts in its run-off reinsurance business that are accounted for as freestanding derivatives and discussed further in Note 8. Derivatives in the Company s separate accounts are excluded from the following discussion because associated gains and losses generally accrue directly to separate account policyholders.

Accounting policy. During the first quarter of 2018, the Company early adopted ASU 2017-12 (Targeted Improvements to Accounting for Hedging Activities) with no material impact to its financial statements. The Company applies hedge accounting when derivatives are designated, qualified and highly effective as hedges. Under hedge accounting, the changes in fair value of the derivative and the hedged risk are generally recognized together and offset each other when reported in shareholders net income. Effectiveness is formally assessed and documented at inception and each period throughout the life of a hedge using various qualitative or quantitative methods appropriate for each hedge. The Company excludes certain components of derivative instruments changes in fair value from the assessment of hedge effectiveness. Derivatives are recorded on our balance sheet at fair value, see Note 9 for further information on our policies for determining fair value. Derivative cash flows are generally reported in operating activities.

Swaption contracts used to hedge the benchmark interest rate on debt issued in 2018 expired during the third quarter of 2018 with no material impact to the Company s financial statements. In addition, during the first quarter of 2018, the Company terminated its Fair Value Hedge of Long-Term Corporate Debt (notional value of \$750 million as of December 31, 2017) with no material impact to the Company s financial statements. The following tables provide information on the Company s other specific applications of derivative financial instruments as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017.

Fair Value Hedges of Fixed Maturity Bonds		Notional Valu	Notional Value (in millions)								
To the Compiler overson overson contracts	Septer	nber 30, 2018	December 31, 2017								
Type of instrument. Foreign currency swap contracts	\$	478	\$	318							
Purpose. To hedge the foreign exchange-related chan bonds.	ges in fair values	of certain fixed	maturity foreign-d	enominated							
Terms of derivative instruments. The Company periodical	lly exchanges cas	h flows between	two currencies for	r both							
principal and interest. Foreign currency swaps are E periods of up to thirty years. The notional value of t	•										

Accounting. Using fair value hedge accounting, swap fair values are reported in other long-term investments or in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities. Changes in fair values attributable to foreign exchange risk of the swap contracts and the hedged bonds are reported in other realized investment gains and losses. The portion of the swap contracts changes in fair value excluded from the assessment of hedge effectiveness is recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income and recognized in net investment income as swap coupon payments are accrued, offsetting the foreign denominated coupons received on the designated bonds. Prior to adopting ASU 2017-12, changes in fair value of excluded components of the swap contracts were recognized immediately in realized investment gains and losses.

Net Investment Hedge of Certain International Subsidiaries		Notiona	al Value (in mil	lions)	
T. C. L. Foreign augmanay avvan contracts	Se	eptember 30, 201	18	December	31, 2017
Type of instrument. Foreign currency swap contracts	\$	439		\$	-

Purpose. During the first quarter of 2018, the Company entered into fixed-for-fixed currency swaps to reduce the risk of changes in net assets due to changes in foreign currency spot exchange rates for certain foreign subsidiaries that conduct their business principally in Euros.

Terms of derivative instruments. The Company receives fixed rate U.S. dollar coupon and principal payments, and pays fixed rate coupon and principal payments denominated in the functional currency of the hedged foreign subsidiary. The notional value of hedging instruments matches the hedged amount of subsidiary net assets. Foreign currency swaps are denominated in Euros.

Accounting. As a net investment hedge, the fair values of the swap contracts are reported in other assets, including other intangibles, or in accounts payable, accrued expenses, and other liabilities. The changes in fair values of these instruments are reported in other comprehensive income, specifically in translation of foreign currencies. The portion of the change in swap fair values relating to foreign exchange spot rates will be recognized in earnings upon deconsolidation of the hedged foreign subsidiaries. The remaining changes in swap fair value are excluded from the effectiveness assessment and recognized in other operating expenses as swap coupon payments are accrued.

Economic Hedges of a Fixed Maturity Bond Portfolio		Notional Value (in millions)			
To a Company of the C	Se	ptember 30, 2018		December	r 31, 2017
Type of instrument. Foreign currency forward contracts	\$	509	\$		255

Purpose. To hedge the foreign exchange related changes in fair values of a U.S. dollar-denominated fixed maturity bond portfolio to reflect the local currency for the Company s foreign subsidiary in South Korea.

Terms of derivative instruments. The Company agrees to purchase South Korean won in exchange for U.S. dollars at a future date, generally within three months from the contracts trade dates. The notional value of hedging instruments generally aligns with the fair value of the hedged bond portfolio.

Accounting. As these arrangements were not designated as accounting hedges, fair values are reported in short-term investments or accounts payable, accrued expenses, and other liabilities, and changes in fair values are reported in other realized investment gains and losses.

Gross fair values of our derivative financial instruments are presented in Note 9. As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, and for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, the effects of these derivative instruments on the Consolidated Financial Statements were not material, including amounts excluded from the assessment of hedge effectiveness, as well as associated gains or losses reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income into shareholders net income.

Collateral and termination features. The Company routinely monitors exposure to credit risk associated with derivatives and diversifies the portfolio among approved dealers of high credit quality to minimize this risk. Certain of the Company s over-the-counter derivative instruments contain provisions requiring either the Company or the counterparty to post collateral or demand immediate payment depending on the amount of the net liability position and predefined financial strength or credit rating thresholds. Collateral posting requirements vary by counterparty. The net asset or liability positions of these derivatives were not material as of September 30, 2018 or December 31, 2017.

Note 12 Variable Interest Entities

When the Company becomes involved with a variable interest entity, as well as when there is a change in the Company s involvement with an entity, the Company must determine if it is the primary beneficiary and must consolidate the entity. The Company would be considered the primary beneficiary if it has the power to direct the entity s most significant economic activities or has the right to receive benefits or obligation to absorb losses that could be significant to the entity. The Company evaluates the following criteria:

- the structure and purpose of the entity;
- the risks and rewards created by and shared through the entity; and
- the Company s ability to direct its activities, receive its benefits and absorb its losses relative to the other parties involved with the entity including its sponsors, equity holders, guarantors, creditors and servicers.

The Company determined it was not a primary beneficiary in any material variable interest entities as of September 30, 2018 or December 31, 2017. The Company s involvement in variable interest entities where it is not the primary beneficiary is described below.

Securities limited partnerships and real estate limited partnerships. The Company owns interests in securities limited partnerships and real estate limited partnerships defined as variable interest entities that invest in the equity or mezzanine debt of privately held companies and real estate properties. General partners unaffiliated with the Company control decisions that most significantly impact these partnerships—operations and the limited partners do not have substantive kick-out or participating rights. The Company—s maximum exposure to these entities of \$2.7 billion across approximately 130 limited partnerships as of September 30, 2018 includes \$1.4 billion reported in other long-term investments and commitments to contribute an additional \$1.3 billion. The Company—s non-controlling interest in each of these limited partnerships is generally less than 10% of the partnership ownership interests.

Other asset-backed and corporate securities. In the normal course of its investing activities, the Company also makes passive investments in certain asset-backed and corporate securities that are issued by variable interest entities whose sponsors or issuers are unaffiliated with the Company. The Company receives fixed-rate cash flows from these investments and the maximum potential exposure to loss is limited to its carrying amount of \$0.6 billion as of September 30, 2018, that is reported in fixed maturities. The Company s combined ownership interests are insignificant relative to the total principal amounts issued by these entities.

The Company is also involved in real estate joint ventures, independent physician associations (IPAs) and a joint venture in India that are variable interest entities. The carrying values and maximum exposures associated with these arrangements are immaterial.

The Company has not provided, and does not intend to provide, financial support to any of the above entities that it is not contractually required to provide. The Company performs ongoing qualitative analyses of its involvement with these variable interest entities to determine if consolidation is required.

Note 13 Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) (AOCI)

AOCI includes the Company s share from entities accounted for using the equity method. AOCI excludes amounts required to adjust future policy benefits for the run-off settlement annuity business and a portion of deferred acquisition costs associated with the corporate-owned life insurance business. Generally, tax effects in AOCI are established at the currently enacted tax rate and reclassified to net income in the same period that the related pre-tax AOCI reclassifications are recognized. As discussed in Note 2, the Company early adopted ASU 2018-02 effective January 1, 2018 and \$229 million of stranded tax effects resulting from U.S. tax reform legislation enacted in 2017 were reclassified from AOCI to retained earnings. Changes in the components of AOCI, including the reclassification of the stranded tax effects, were as follows:

Table of Contents

	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30,			
(In millions)		2018	moer 50,	2017		2018	moer 50,	2017
Securities		2010		2017		2010		2017
Beginning balance	\$	(31)	\$	436	\$	328	\$	362
Reclassification adjustment to retained earnings related	Ψ	(01)	Ψ		Ψ	0_0	Ψ	202
to U.S. tax reform legislation(1)		_		_		65		_
Reclassification adjustment to retained earnings related						02		
to new financial instruments guidance(1)		_		_		(4)		_
Adjusted beginning balance		(31)		436		389		362
Appreciation (depreciation) on securities		2		(5)		(553)		163
Tax (expense) benefit		(1)		-		112		(62)
Net appreciation (depreciation) on securities		1		(5)		(441)		101
Reclassification adjustment for (gains) losses included		-		(5)		()		101
in shareholders net income (net realized investment								
gains)		(1)		(26)		27		(76)
Tax benefit (expense)		-		9		(6)		27
Net (gains) losses reclassified from AOCI to net						(0)		27
income		(1)		(17)		21		(49)
Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax		(1)		(22)		(420)		52
Ending balance	\$	(31)	\$	414	\$	(31)	\$	414
Zhung cumie	Ψ	(01)	Ψ		Ψ	(01)	Ψ	
Derivatives								
Beginning balance	\$	(19)	\$	-	\$	-	\$	3
Reclassification adjustment from retained earnings		` ′						
related to new hedging guidance(1)		-		_		(6)		-
Adjusted beginning balance		(19)		-		(6)		3
Appreciation (depreciation) on derivatives		2		(1)		(14)		(1)
Tax benefit		-		-		3		-
Net appreciation (depreciation) on derivatives		2		(1)		(11)		(1)
Reclassification adjustment for losses (gains) included								
in shareholders net income (net realized investment								
gains)		-		1		-		(3)
Tax benefit		-		-		-		1
Net losses (gains) reclassified from AOCI to net								
income		-		1		-		(2)
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax		2		-		(11)		(3)
Ending balance	\$	(17)	\$	-	\$	(17)	\$	`-
Translation of foreign currencies								
Beginning balance	\$	(176)	\$	(230)	\$	(65)	\$	(369)
Reclassification adjustment to retained earnings related								
to U.S. tax reform legislation(1)		-		-		(4)		-
Adjusted beginning balance		(176)		(230)		(69)		(369)
Translation of foreign currencies		(31)		38		(136)		179
Tax (expense) benefit		2		(4)		-		(6)
Net translation of foreign currencies		(29)		34		(136)		173
Ending balance	\$	(205)	\$	(196)	\$	(205)	\$	(196)

⁽¹⁾ See Note 2 for further information about adjustments resulting from the Company s adoption of new accounting standards in 2018.

	Three Mo Septe	onths End mber 30,			nths End mber 30,	ed
(In millions)	2018		2017	2018		2017
Postretirement benefits liability						
Beginning balance	\$ (1,617)	\$	(1,352)	\$ (1,345)	\$	(1,378)
Reclassification adjustment to retained earnings						
related to U.S. tax reform legislation(1)	-		-	(290)		-
Adjusted beginning balance	(1,617)		(1,352)	(1,635)		(1,378)
Reclassification adjustment for amortization of net						
losses from past experience and prior service costs						
(other operating expenses)	19		16	53		48
Reclassification adjustment for settlement (other						
operating expenses)	-		-	-		6
Tax (expense)	(6)		(6)	(13)		(20)
Net adjustments reclassified from AOCI to net income	13		10	40		34
Valuation update	-		-	(12)		2
Tax benefit (expense)	-		-	3		-
Net change due to valuation update	-		-	(9)		2
Other comprehensive income, net of tax	13		10	31		36
Ending balance	\$ (1,604)	\$	(1,342)	\$ (1,604)	\$	(1,342)

⁽¹⁾ See Note 2 for further information about adjustments resulting from the Company s adoption of new accounting standards in 2018.

Note 14 Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans

The Company and certain of its subsidiaries provide pension, health care and life insurance defined benefits to eligible retired employees, spouses and other eligible dependents through various domestic and foreign plans. The effect of its foreign pension and other postretirement benefit plans is immaterial to the Company s results of operations, liquidity and financial position. The Company froze its defined benefit postretirement medical plan in 2013 and its primary domestic pension plans in 2009.

As further discussed in Note 16, Cigna Corporation and the Cigna Pension Plan are defendants in a class action lawsuit related to the Plan s conversion of certain employees from an annuity to a cash balance benefit in 1998. When the required plan amendment related to this litigation is adopted, the pension benefit obligation will be updated to reflect benefits resulting from this litigation.

Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits. Components of net pension and net other postretirement benefit costs were as follows:

		Pension Benefits							Other Postretirement Benefits							
	Three Months Ended September 30, Nine Months Ended September 30,						ths End ber 30,		N	ine Mo Septe						
(In millions)		2018 2017			2018		2017		018	2	017	2	018		2017	
Service cost	\$	-	\$	-	\$	1	\$	1	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Interest cost		42		47		126		140		2		2		6		7
		(64)	(66)			(192)		(195)		-				-		-

Edgar Filing: CIGNA CORP - Form 10-Q

Expected long-term return on plan								
assets								
Amortization of:								
Net loss from past experience	19	16	54	49	1	-	1	-
Prior service cost	-	-	-	-	(1)	-	(2)	(1)
Settlement loss	_	-	-	6	-	-	-	-
Net (benefit) cost	\$ (3)	\$ (3)	\$ (11)	\$ 1	\$ 2	\$ 2	\$ 5	\$ 6

All components of pension and other postretirement benefit costs are reported in operating expenses. The Company funds its domestic qualified pension plans at least at the minimum amount required by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 and the Pension Protection Act of 2006. The Company did not make any pension contributions during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, and does not expect to make any pension contributions for the remainder of 2018.

Note 15 Income Taxes

A. Income Tax Expense

The consolidated effective tax rate decreased to 25.5% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with 31.0% for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The significantly lower effective tax rate for 2018 was attributable to a lower U.S. tax rate effective January 1, 2018 resulting from U.S. tax reform legislation enacted in 2017. This favorable effect was partially offset by the reinstatement of the non-deductible health insurance industry tax in 2018 and the absence of an incremental tax benefit recognized in the second quarter of 2017 associated with merger-related costs (see Note 3). During the third quarter of 2018, the Company updated its accounting for the provisional amounts first recognized in fourth quarter 2017 as a result of U.S. tax reform legislation by recording a tax benefit of \$7 million.

The Company is subject to the global intangible low-taxed income (GILTI) provisions of U.S. tax reform that became effective January 1, 2018. Unlike the rate change and the tax on unremitted foreign earnings, the GILTI rules did not trigger any provisional accounting in 2017. However, they are effective prospectively beginning in 2018. Based on our current understanding of these rules, the GILTI tax impact was immaterial for the nine months ended September 30, 2018. Given the complexity of these provisions, further guidance is expected to be released in the fourth quarter of 2018. The Company will evaluate the new guidance upon its release and make a determination of the impact. It is the Company s policy to recognize any GILTI taxes as period costs when incurred.

The Company s foreign operations continue to maintain a significant portion of their earnings overseas. These undistributed earnings are deployed outside of the United States predominantly in support of the liquidity and regulatory capital requirements of our foreign operations as well as to support growth initiatives overseas. The Company does not intend to repatriate these earnings to the United States. If the Company had intended to repatriate these foreign earnings to the United States, the Company would have recorded additional deferred tax liabilities of approximately \$148 million for foreign withholding taxes as of September 30, 2018. A portion of these taxes may be eligible for credit against the Company s U.S. tax liability.

B. <u>Unrecognized Tax Benefits</u>

Changes in unrecognized tax benefits were immaterial for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

Note 16 Contingencies and Other Matters

The Company, through its subsidiaries, is contingently liable for various guarantees provided in the ordinary course of business.

A. Financial Guarantees: Retiree and Life Insurance Benefits

Separate account assets are contractholder funds maintained in accounts with specific investment objectives. The Company records separate account liabilities equal to separate account assets. In certain cases, the Company guarantees a minimum level of benefits for retirement and insurance contracts written in separate accounts and establishes an additional liability if management believes that the Company will be required to make a payment under these guarantees.

The Company guarantees that separate account assets will be sufficient to pay certain life insurance or retiree benefits. The sponsoring employers are primarily responsible for ensuring that assets are sufficient to pay these benefits and are required to maintain assets that exceed a certain percentage of benefit obligations. If employers fail to do so, the Company or an affiliate of the buyer of the retirement benefits business (Prudential Retirement Insurance and Annuity Company or Prudential) has the right to redirect the management of the related assets to provide for benefit payments. As of September 30, 2018 employers maintained assets that exceeded the benefit obligations under these arrangements of approximately \$460 million. Approximately 11% of these are reinsured by Prudential. The remaining guarantees are provided by the Company with minimal reinsurance from third parties. There were no additional liabilities required for these guarantees as of September 30, 2018. Separate account assets supporting these guarantees are classified in Levels 1 and 2 of the GAAP fair value hierarchy (see Note 9).

The Company does not expect that these financial guarantees will have a material effect on the Company s consolidated results of operations, liquidity or financial condition.

B. GMIB Contracts

See Note 8 for discussion.

Table of Contents

C. Certain Other Guarantees

The Company had indemnification obligations to a lender of approximately \$89 million as of September 30, 2018, related to a borrowing by a certain real estate joint venture that the Company records as an investment. This borrowing (a nonrecourse obligation of the Company) matures in 2021 and is secured by the joint venture s real estate property with a fair value in excess of the loan amount as of September 30, 2018. The Company s indemnification obligation would require payment to the lender for any actual damages resulting from certain acts such as unauthorized ownership transfers, misappropriation of rental payments by others or environmental damages. Based on initial and ongoing reviews of property management and operations, the Company does not expect that payments will be required under this indemnification obligation. Any payment that might be required could be recovered through a refinancing or sale of the assets. The Company also has recourse to the partner for their proportionate share of amounts paid. There were no liabilities required for this indemnification obligation as of September 30, 2018.

D. Guaranty Fund Assessments

The Company operates in a regulatory environment that may require its participation in assessments under state insurance guaranty association laws. The Company s exposure to assessments for certain obligations of insolvent insurance companies to policyholders and claimants is based on its share of business written in the relevant jurisdictions.

In first quarter 2017, the Commonwealth Court of Pennsylvania entered an order of liquidation of Penn Treaty Network America Insurance Company, together with its subsidiary American Network Insurance Company (collectively Penn Treaty, a long-term care insurance carrier), triggering guaranty fund coverage and a charge of approximately \$130 million before-tax (\$85 million after-tax). As of September 30, 2018, the recorded liability for this assessment was approximately \$42 million. Updates to the amount of the Penn Treaty assessment were not material in 2018. A portion of this assessment is expected to be offset in the future by premium tax credits that will be recognized in the period received.

E. Legal and Regulatory Matters

The Company is routinely involved in numerous claims, lawsuits, regulatory audits, investigations and other legal matters arising, for the most part, in the ordinary course of managing a global health services business. Except for the specific matters noted below, the Company believes that the legal actions, regulatory matters, proceedings and investigations currently pending against it should not have a material adverse effect on the Company s results of operations, financial condition or liquidity based upon our current knowledge and taking into consideration current accruals. Disputed tax matters arising from audits by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) or other state and foreign jurisdictions, including those resulting in litigation, are accounted for under GAAP guidance for uncertain tax positions. Further information on income tax matters can be found in Note 15.

Pending litigation and legal or regulatory matters that the Company has identified with a reasonably possible material loss are described below. When litigation and regulatory matters present loss contingencies that are both probable and estimable, the Company accrues the estimated loss by a charge to shareholders net income. The estimated loss is the Company s best estimate of the probable loss at the time or an amount within a

range of estimated losses reflecting the most likely outcome or the minimum amount of the range (if no amount is better than any other estimated amount in the range). For material pending litigation and legal or regulatory matters discussed below, the Company provides disclosure in the aggregate of accruals and range of loss, or a statement that such information cannot be estimated. The Company had pre-tax accruals as of September 30, 2018 of \$240 million (\$190 million after-tax) for the matter discussed below under Litigation Matter as well as litigation related to certain of the Company s claim operating practices and disputes around reimbursement rates to providers. Due to numerous uncertain factors presented in these cases, it is not possible to estimate an aggregate range of loss (if any) for these matters at this time. In light of the uncertainties involved in these matters, there is no assurance that their ultimate resolution will not exceed the amounts currently accrued by the Company. An adverse outcome in one or more of these matters could be material to the Company s results of operations, financial condition or liquidity for any particular period.

Litigation Matter

Amara cash balance pension plan litigation. In December 2001, Janice Amara filed a class action lawsuit in the U.S. District Court for the District of Connecticut against Cigna Corporation and the Cigna Pension Plan (the Plan) on behalf of herself and other similarly situated Plan participants affected by the 1998 conversion to a cash balance formula. The plaintiffs allege various violations of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA), including that the Plan s cash balance formula discriminates against older employees; that the conversion resulted in a wear-away period (when the pre-conversion accrued benefit exceeded the post-conversion benefit); and that the Plan communications contained inaccurate or inadequate disclosures about these conditions.

Table of Contents

In 2008, the District Court (1) affirmed the Company's right to convert to a cash balance plan prospectively beginning in 1998; (2) found for plaintiffs on the disclosure claim only; and (3) required the Company to pay pre-1998 benefits under the pre-conversion traditional annuity formula and post-1997 benefits under the post-conversion cash balance formula. From 2008 through 2015, this case has undergone a series of court proceedings that resulted in the original District Court order being largely upheld. In 2015, the Company submitted to the District Court its proposed method for calculating the additional pension benefits due to class members and plaintiffs responded.

In January 2016, the District Court ordered the method of calculating the additional pension benefits due to class members. The court order left several aspects of the calculation of additional plan benefits open to interpretation. From that time through July 25, 2018, both parties have disputed various aspects of the Court is interpretation and the Court has attempted to clarify. On July 14, 2017, the Court issued a ruling clarifying certain aspects of the January 2016 order. The Plaintiffs filed a motion for reconsideration of the July 14, 2017 ruling that was denied by the Court on November 7, 2017. On July 25, 2018, the Court issued a preliminary oral ruling indicating that the Plan should be amended promptly and remedy benefits should begin to be paid as soon as practicable thereafter. However, a final written ruling was not issued. After additional disputes were raised by the parties following the oral ruling, the Court ordered additional briefing, which was completed on September 6, 2018. On October 17, 2018, the Court made an interim ruling on two issues relating only to the calculation of attorneys fees that increased the amount of the fees immediately payable as compared to previous guidance. Based on preliminary analysis, management believes that the Company is reserve for this litigation remains adequate.

Regulatory Matters

Civil Investigative Demand. The DOJ is conducting an industry review of Medicare Advantage organizations risk adjustment practices under Medicare Parts C and D, including medical chart reviews and health exams. The Company is currently responding to information requests (civil investigative demands) received from the DOJ (U.S. Attorney s Offices for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania and the Southern District of New York). We will continue to cooperate with the DOJ s investigation.

Disability claims regulatory matter. During the second quarter of 2013, the Company finalized an agreement with the Departments of Insurance for Maine, Massachusetts, Pennsylvania, Connecticut and California (together, the monitoring states) related to the Company s long-term disability claims handling practices. The agreement requires primarily: (1) enhanced procedures related to documentation and disposition and (2) a two-year monitoring period followed by a re-examination. Management believes the Company has addressed the requirements of the agreement. If the monitoring states find material non-compliance with the agreement upon re-examination, the Company may be subject to additional costs and penalties or requests to change its business practices that could negatively impact future earnings for this business.

Other Legal Matters

Litigation related to the Merger. Following announcement of the Company s Merger Agreement with Express Scripts as discussed in Note 3, putative class action complaints (collectively the complaints) have been filed against Express

Scripts and the Express Scripts board of directors. Certain of these complaints also include Cigna, New Cigna, Cigna Merger Sub and Express Scripts Merger Sub as defendants. The complaints allege that the registration statement filed in connection with the Merger (and certain amendments thereto) omitted material information in violation of Sections 14(a) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act, rendering the registration statement false and misleading. Among other remedies, the complaints seek to enjoin the Express Scripts special meeting and the closing of the Merger, as well as damages, costs and attorneys fees. The defendants believe that the lawsuits are without merit.

Litigation with Anthem. In February 2017, the Company delivered a notice to Anthem terminating the 2015 merger agreement, and notifying Anthem that it must pay the Company the \$1.85 billion reverse termination fee pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement. Also in February 2017, the Company filed suit against Anthem in the Delaware Court of Chancery (the Chancery Court) seeking declaratory judgments that the Company s termination of the merger agreement was valid and that Anthem was not permitted to extend the termination date. The complaint also sought payment of the reverse termination fee and additional damages in an amount exceeding \$13 billion, including the lost premium value to the Company s shareholders caused by Anthem s willful breaches of the merger agreement.

Also in February 2017, Anthem filed a lawsuit in the Chancery Court against the Company seeking (i) a temporary restraining order to enjoin Cigna from terminating and taking any action contrary to the terms of the merger agreement, (ii) specific performance compelling Cigna to comply with the merger agreement and (iii) damages.

Table of Contents

On February 15, 2017, the Chancery Court granted Anthem s motion for a temporary restraining order and temporarily enjoined the Company from terminating the merger agreement. In May 2017, the Chancery Court denied Anthem s motion for a preliminary injunction to enjoin Cigna from terminating the merger agreement but stayed its ruling pending Anthem s determination as to whether to seek an appeal. Anthem subsequently notified Cigna and the Chancery Court that it did not intend to appeal the Chancery Court s decision. As a result, the merger agreement was terminated.

The litigation between the parties remains pending. Trial is scheduled for February 2019. We believe in the merits of our claims and dispute Anthem s claims, and we intend to vigorously defend ourselves and pursue our claims. The outcomes of lawsuits are inherently unpredictable, and we may be unsuccessful in the ongoing litigation or any future claims or litigation.

Note 17 Segment Information

See Note 1 for a description of the Company s reporting segments.

In the Company's segment disclosures, we present operating revenues, defined as total revenues excluding realized investment results and certain net investment income described in special items below. Beginning in 2018, certain realized investment results from the Company's equity method joint ventures in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment are also excluded due to the potential increased volatility in investment results after adopting ASU 2016-01. Investment gains or losses are managed based on factors largely unrelated to the underlying business purpose of each segment and are not indicative of the underlying performance of the Company's core business operations, so they are excluded from operating revenues.

The Company uses adjusted income (loss) from operations as its principal financial measure of segment operating performance because management believes it best reflects the underlying results of core business operations and permits analysis of trends in underlying revenue, expenses and profitability. Adjusted income from operations is defined as shareholders net income (loss) excluding after-adjustments for realized investment gains and losses, amortization of other acquired intangible assets and special items. Income or expense amounts that are excluded from adjusted income from operations because they are not indicative of underlying performance or the responsibility of operating segment management include:

- Realized investment results, including changes in market values of financial instruments between balance sheet dates, as well as gains and losses associated with invested asset sales. As discussed above, beginning in 2018, certain realized investment results from the Company s equity method joint ventures in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment are also excluded.
- Amortization of other intangible assets related to costs incurred for acquisitions

• Special items, if any, that management believes are not representative of the underlying results of operations due to the nature or size of these matters. Further context about these items is provided in the footnotes listed in the following tables.

	Three Months Ended												
		September 3	30, 2018			0, 2017							
(In millions)	Before	-tax	After-	tax	Before-t	ax	After-t	ax					
Transaction-related costs													
- Net investment income - see Note 3	\$	(13)	\$	(10)	\$	-	\$	_					
- Other operating expenses - see Note 3		141		118		9		6					
Total transaction-related costs		128		108		9		6					
Charges associated with litigation matters - see Note 16		45		35		-		_					
Charges associated with U.S. tax reform													
- Other operating expenses - see Note 15		2		2		-		_					
- Tax (benefit) - see Note 15		-		(7)		-		_					
Total charges (benefits) associated with U.S. tax reform		2		(5)		_		_					
Debt extinguishment costs - See Note 5		_		-		321		209					
Total impact from special items	\$	175	\$	138	\$	330	\$	215					

	Nine Months Ended											
		September 3	30, 2018			September 3	0, 2017					
(In millions)	Before	-tax	After-	tax	Before-	tax	After-t	ax				
Transaction-related costs												
- Net investment income - see Note 3	\$	(13)	\$	(10)	\$	-	\$	-				
- Other operating expenses - see Note 3		331		277		88		8				
Total transaction-related costs		318		267		88		8				
Charges associated with litigation matters - see Note 16		45		35		-		_				
Charges associated with U.S. tax reform												
- Other operating expenses - see Note 15		2		2		-		_				
- Tax (benefit) - see Note 15		-		(7)		-		_				
Total charges (benefits) associated with U.S. tax reform		2		(5)		-		_				
Debt extinguishment costs - See Note 5		-		-		321		209				
Long-term care guaranty fund assessment - see Note												
16(D)		-		-		129		83				
Total impact from special items	\$	365	\$	297	\$	538	\$	300				

Summarized segment financial information was as follows:

	Glo	bal Health	Global Supplemental			Group Disability and		Other				
(In millions)	010	Care		Benefits		Life		Operations		Corporate		Total
Three Months Ended September	r 30, 2018							- F		F		
Premiums, fees and other	,											
revenues and mail order												
pharmacy revenues (1)	\$	8,995	\$	1,055	\$	1,032	\$	33	\$	(13)	\$	11,102
Net investment income		122		37		89		87		20		355
Less net realized investment												
(losses) from equity method												
subsidiaries (2)		-		(1)		-		-		-		(1)
Less special item												
(transaction-related costs)		-		-		-		-		13		13
Operating revenues	\$	9,117	\$	1,093	\$	1,121	\$	120	\$	(6)	\$	11,445
Total revenues	\$	9,121	\$	1,093	\$	1,124	\$	112	\$	7	\$	11,457
Shareholders net income												
(loss)	\$	750	\$	80	\$	106	\$	9	\$	(173)	\$	772
After-tax adjustments to												
reconcile to adjusted												
income from operations												
Net realized investment												
(gains) losses (2)		(4)		-		(4)		8		(1)		(1)
Amortization of other												
acquired intangible assets,												
net		32		4		-		-		-		36
Special items												
Transaction-related costs		-		-		-		-		108		108
Charges associated with												
litigation matters		35		-		-		-		-		35
U.S. tax reform		(9)		9		(2)		(1)		(2)		(5)
Total special items		26		9		(2)		(1)		106		138
Adjusted income (loss) from												
operations	\$	804	\$	93	\$	100	\$	16	\$	(68)	\$	945
Three Months Ended September	20 2017											
Premiums, fees and other	1 30, 2017											
revenues and mail order												
pharmacy revenues (1)	\$	8.087	¢	954	Ф	1.015	ф	29	¢	(11)	¢	10.074
Net investment income	φ	89	Ф	31	Ф	1,013	Φ	86	Φ	(11)	Φ	298
THE INVESTIGENT INCOME		09		- 31		04		80		0		290

Edgar Filing: CIGNA CORP - Form 10-Q

Operating revenues	\$ 8,176 \$	985 \$	1,099 \$	115 \$	(3) \$	10,372
Total revenues	\$ 8,251 \$	985 \$	1,136 \$	120 \$	(3) \$	10,489
Shareholders net income						
(loss)	\$ 610 \$	105 \$	97 \$	18 \$	(270) \$	560
After-tax adjustments to						
reconcile to adjusted						
income from operations						
Net realized investment						
(gains)	(47)	-	(24)	(4)	-	(75)
Amortization of other						
acquired intangible assets,						
net	12	4	-	-	-	16
Special items						
Transaction-related costs	-	-	-	-	6	6
Debt extinguishment costs	-	-	-	-	209	209
Total special items	-	-	-	-	215	215
Adjusted income (loss) from						
operations	\$ 575 \$	109 \$	73 \$	14 \$	(55) \$	716

⁽¹⁾ Includes the Company s share of the earnings of its joint ventures in China and India in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment.

⁽²⁾ Beginning in 2018, the Company's share of certain realized investment results of equity method joint ventures in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment (reported in fees and other revenues) is excluded from operating revenues and adjusted income from operations.

(In millions)	Gl	obal Health Care	Global Supplemental Benefits		Group Disability and Life		Other Operations	Corporate	Total
Nine Months Ended September	30 2018	Care		Delicitis	Life		Operations	Corporate	Total
Premiums, fees and other	50, 2010								
revenues and mail order									
pharmacy revenues (1)	\$	26,994	\$	3,171	\$ 3,089	\$	97	\$ (37)	\$ 33,314
Net investment income				-,	-,	Ť		(3.)	
including special items		362		107	275		260	32	1,036
Less net realized investment									
(losses) on equity method									
subsidiaries (2)		-		(23)	-		-	-	(23)
Less special item									
(transaction related costs)		-		-	-		-	13	13
Operating revenues	\$	27,356	\$	3,301	\$ 3,364	\$	357	\$ (18)	\$ 34,360
Total revenues	\$	27,345	\$	3,268	\$ 3,356	\$	351	\$ (6)	\$ 34,314
Shareholders net income		· ·		,	,				ŕ
(loss)	\$	2,372	\$	271	\$ 267	\$	57	\$ (474)	\$ 2,493
After-tax adjustments to									
reconcile to adjusted									
income from operations									
Net realized investment									
losses (2)		7		28	5		5	1	46
Amortization of other									
acquired intangible assets		59		15	-		-	-	74
Special items									
Transaction-related costs		-		-	-		-	267	267
Charges associated with									
litigation matters		35		-	-		-	-	35
U.S. tax reform		(9)		9	(2)		(1)	(2)	(5)
Total special items		26		9	(2)		(1)	265	297
Adjusted income (loss) from									
operations	\$	2,464	\$	323	\$ 270	\$	61	\$ (208)	\$ 2,910
Nine Months Ended September	30, 2017								
Premiums, fees and other									
revenues and mail order									
pharmacy revenues (1)	\$	24,382	\$	2,759	\$ 3,070	\$	89	\$ (35)	\$ 30,265
Net investment income		273		90	262		260	24	909
Operating revenues	\$	24,655	\$	2,849	\$ 3,332	\$	349	\$ (11)	\$ 31,174
Total revenues	\$	24,788	\$	2,861	\$ 3,399	\$	351	\$ (11)	\$ 31,388
Shareholders net income									
(loss)	\$	1,753	\$	283	\$ 253	\$	55	\$ (373)	\$ 1,971
After-tax adjustments to									
reconcile to adjusted									
income from operations									
Net realized investment									
(gains)		(85)		(9)	(44)		(2)	-	(140)
Amortization of other									
acquired intangible assets		40		14	-		-	-	54
Special items									
Transaction-related costs		-		-	-		-	8	8
Debt extinguishment costs		-		-	-		-	209	209
Long-term care guaranty									
fund assessment		68		-	15		-	-	83
Total special items		68		-	15		-	217	300
Adjusted income (loss) from									
operations	\$	1,776	\$	288	\$ 224	\$	53	\$ (156)	\$ 2,185

⁽¹⁾ Includes the Company s share of the earnings of its joint ventures in China and India in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment.

(2) Beginning in 2018, the Company's share of certain realized investment results of equity method joint ventures in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment (reported in fees and other revenues) is excluded from operating revenues and adjusted income from operations.

Table of Contents

Revenue from external customers includes premiums, fees and other revenues and mail order pharmacy revenues. The following table presents these revenues by product type for the periods ended September 30:

	Three Mor Septem	 	Nine Mont Septem	
(In millions)	2018	2017	2018	2017
Premiums by product (ASC 944 - insurance activities)				
Global Health Care				
Commercial				
Guaranteed cost	\$ 2,080	\$ 1,591	\$ 6,125	\$ 4,656
Experience-rated	711	737	2,186	2,191
Stop loss	1,010	874	2,983	2,582
International health care	513	484	1,541	1,438
Dental	486	452	1,447	1,334
Other	260	247	777	736
Government				
Medicare	1,455	1,324	4,414	4,174
Medicaid	247	253	725	806
Medicare Part D	157	169	574	601
Total Global Health Care	6,919	6,131	20,772	18,518
Disability	507	493	1,522	1,485
Life, Accident and Supplemental Health	1,539	1,428	4,629	4,208
Total premiums from ongoing operations	8,965	8,052	26,923	24,211
Fees (ASC 606 - service activities)				
Global Health Care	1,325	1,219	3,984	3,652
Global Supplemental Benefits	7	6	22	18
Group Disability and Life	24	25	74	77
Total fees from ongoing operations	1,356	1,250	4,080	3,747
Mail order pharmacy (ASC 606 - service activities)	747	733	2,222	2,200
Other	34	39	89	107
Total revenues from external customers	\$ 11,102	\$ 10,074	\$ 33,314	\$ 30,265

Premiums from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) were 18% of consolidated revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 17% for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. These amounts were reported in the Global Health Care segment.

Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

INDEX

<u>Cautionary Statement</u>	47
Executive Overview	48
<u>Liquidity and Capital Resources</u>	53
Critical Accounting Estimates	57
Segment Reporting	57
<u>Global Health Care</u>	58
Global Supplemental Benefits	60
Group Disability and Life	61
Other Operations	61
<u>Corporate</u>	62
Investment Assets	62
Market Risk	65

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A) is intended to provide information to assist you in better understanding and evaluating our financial condition as of September 30, 2018 compared with December 31, 2017 and our results of operations for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods last year. We encourage you to read this MD&A in conjunction with our Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Form 10-Q and our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 (2017 Form 10-K), in particular the Risk Factors contained in Part I, Item 1A of that form.

Unless otherwise indicated, financial information in the MD&A is presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP). See Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in our 2017 Form 10-K for additional information regarding our significant accounting policies and Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in this Form 10-Q for updates to those accounting policies resulting from adopting new accounting guidance. The preparation of interim consolidated financial statements necessarily relies heavily on estimates. This and certain other factors, such as the seasonal nature of portions of the health care and related benefits business, as well as competitive and other market conditions, call for caution in estimating full-year results based on interim results of operations. In some of our financial tables in this MD&A, we present percentage changes or N/M when those changes are so large as to become not meaningful. Changes in percentages are expressed in basis points (bps).

In this MD&A, our consolidated measures operating revenues and adjusted income from operations are not determined in accordance with GAAP and should not be viewed as substitutes for the most directly comparable GAAP measures total revenues and shareholders net income.

We define operating revenues as total revenues excluding realized investment results and special items. Beginning in 2018, certain realized investment results from our equity method joint ventures in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment are also excluded from operating revenues due to the potential increased volatility in investment results after adopting Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2016-01. Investment

gains or losses are managed based on factors largely unrelated to the underlying business purpose of each segment and are not indicative of the underlying performance of our core business operations, so they are excluded from operating revenues.

We use adjusted income (loss) from operations as our principal financial measure of operating performance because management believes it best reflects the underlying results of our business operations and permits analysis of trends in underlying revenue, expenses and profitability. We define adjusted income from operations as shareholders net income (loss) excluding after-tax adjustments for realized investment gains and losses, amortization of other acquired intangible assets and special items. Income or expense amounts that are excluded from adjusted income from operations because they are not indicative of underlying performance or the responsibility of operating segment management include:

- Realized investment results, including changes in market values of financial instruments between balance sheet dates as well as gains and losses associated with invested asset sales. As discussed above, beginning in 2018, certain realized investment results from our equity method joint ventures in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment are also excluded.
- Amortization of other intangible assets related to costs incurred for acquisitions

• Special items, if any, that management believes are not representative of the underlying results of operations. See Note 17 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for descriptions of special items.

Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This report contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements are based on Cigna's current expectations and projections about future trends, events and uncertainties. These statements are not historical facts. Forward-looking statements may include, among others, statements concerning future financial or operating performance, including our ability to deliver personalized and innovative solutions for our customers and clients; future growth, business strategy, strategic or operational initiatives; economic, regulatory or competitive environments, particularly with respect to the pace and extent of change in these areas; financing or capital deployment plans and amounts available for future deployment; our prospects for growth in the coming years; the proposed merger with Express Scripts (the Merger), and other statements regarding Cigna's or Express Script's future beliefs, expectations, plans, intentions, financial condition or performance. You may identify forward-looking statements by the use of words such as believe, expect, plan, intend, anticipate, estimate, predict, potential, may, should, will or other words or expressions of similar meaning, although not all forward-looking statements contain such terms.

Forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties, both known and unknown, that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in forward-looking statements. Such risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to: our ability to achieve our financial, strategic and operational plans or initiatives; our ability to predict and manage medical costs and price effectively and develop and maintain good relationships with physicians, hospitals and other health care providers; the impact of modifications to our operations and processes; our ability to identify potential strategic acquisitions or transactions and realize the expected benefits of such transactions, including with respect to the Merger; the substantial level of government regulation over our business and the potential effects of new laws or regulations or changes in existing laws or regulations; the outcome of litigation, regulatory audits, investigations, actions and/or guaranty fund assessments; uncertainties surrounding participation in government-sponsored programs such as Medicare; the effectiveness and security of our information technology and other business systems; unfavorable industry, economic or political conditions, including foreign currency movements; acts of war, terrorism, natural disasters or pandemics; our ability to obtain regulatory approvals required for the Merger or the requirement to accept conditions that could reduce the anticipated benefits of the Merger as a condition to obtaining regulatory approvals; the possibility that the anticipated benefits from the Merger (including anticipated synergies) cannot be realized in full or at all or may take longer to realize than expected; a longer time than anticipated to consummate the proposed Merger; problems regarding the successful integration of the businesses of Express Scripts and Cigna; unexpected costs regarding the proposed Merger; diversion of management s attention from ongoing business operations and opportunities during the pendency of the Merger; potential litigation associated with the proposed Merger; the ability to retain key personnel; the availability of financing, including relating to the proposed Merger; effects on the businesses as a result of uncertainty surrounding the proposed Merger; as well as more specific risks and uncertainties discussed in Part I, Item 1A Risk Factors and Part II, Item 7 Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of our 2017 Form 10-K, Part II, Item 1A of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and as described from time to time in our future reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) as well as the risks and uncertainties described in Express Scripts most recent report on Form 10-K and subsequent reports filed with the SEC.

You should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements that speak only as of the date they are made, are not guarantees of future performance or results, and are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions that are difficult to predict or quantify. Cigna undertakes no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as may be required by law.

EXECUTIVE OVERVIEW

Cigna Corporation, together with its subsidiaries (either individually or collectively referred to as Cigna, the Company, we, our or us) is health services organization dedicated to a mission of helping individuals improve their health, well-being and sense of security. To execute on our mission, our evolved strategy is to Go Deeper, Go Local and Go Beyond with a differentiated set of medical, dental, disability, life and accident insurance and related products and services offered by our subsidiaries. In addition to our ongoing operations, we also have certain run-off operations.

For further information on our business and strategy, please see Part I, Item 1, Business in our 2017 Form 10-K.

Summarized below are key measures of our performance by reporting segment for the three months and the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017:

Financial highlights by segment

		Three Mor	 					
(Dollars in millions, except per share amounts)		2018	2017	% Change	2018		2017	% Change
Total revenues (1)	\$	11,457	\$ 10,489	9%	\$ 34,314	\$	31,388	9%
Operating revenues (1)								
Global Health Care	\$	9,117	\$ 8,176	12%	\$ 27,356	\$	24,655	11%
Global Supplemental Benefits		1,093	985	11	3,301		2,849	16
Group Disability and Life		1,121	1,099	2	3,364		3,332	1
Other Operations		120	115	4	357		349	2
Corporate		(6)	(3)	(100)	(18)		(11)	(64)
Consolidated operating revenues	\$	11,445	\$ 10,372	10%	\$ 34,360	\$	31,174	10%
Shareholders net income (1)	\$	772	\$ 560	38%	\$ 2,493	\$	1,971	26%
Adjusted income (loss) from operations (1)								
Global Health Care	\$	804	\$ 575	40%	\$ 2,464	\$	1,776	39%
Global Supplemental Benefits		93	109	(15)	323		288	12
Group Disability and Life		100	73	37	270		224	21
Other Operations		16	14	14	61		53	15
Corporate		(68)	(55)	(24)	(208)		(156)	(33)
Total adjusted income from operations	\$	945	\$ 716	32%	\$ 2,910	\$	2,185	33%
Earnings per share (diluted)								
Shareholders net income (1)	\$	3.14	\$ 2.21	42%	\$ 10.14	\$	7.67	32%
Adjusted income from operations (1)	\$	3.84	\$ 2.83	36%	\$ 11.84	\$	8.50	39%
				As of Sept 2018	temb	er 30, 2017		
Global medical customers (in thousands)					16,270		15,816	3%

⁽¹⁾ See page 49 for reconciliations of consolidated operating revenues to consolidated total revenues and adjusted income from operations to shareholders net income.

See Note 1 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a description of our reporting segments. For further analysis and explanation of individual segment results, see the Segment Reporting section of this MD&A beginning on page 57.

Consolidated results of operations (GAAP basis)

	Three Mor Septem		Nine Months Ended September 30,					
(In millions)	2018	2017	% Change		2018		2017	% Change
Premiums	\$ 8,994	\$ 8,075	11%	\$	27,005	\$	24,283	11%
Fees and other revenues	1,361	1,266	8		4,087		3,782	8
Net investment income including special								
items	355	298	19		1,036		909	14
Mail order pharmacy revenues	747	733	2		2,222		2,200	1
Net realized investment gains (losses)	-	117	(100)		(36)		214	(117)
Total revenues	11,457	10,489	9		34,314		31,388	9
Less: net realized investment gains								
(losses)	-	117	(100)		(36)		214	(117)
Less: net realized investment (losses)								
from equity method subsidiaries (1)	(1)	-	N/M		(23)		-	N/M
Less: special item (transaction-related								
costs, see Note 3)	13	-	N/M		13		-	N/M
Consolidated operating revenues	11,445	10,372	10		34,360		31,174	10
Global Health Care medical costs	5,360	4,845	11		16,098		14,684	10
Other benefit expenses	1,443	1,342	8		4,322		4,044	7
Mail order pharmacy costs	602	612	(2)		1,776		1,819	(2)
Operating expenses	2,971	2,838	5		8,666		7,905	10
Amortization of other acquired intangible								
assets	48	28	71		99		88	13
Total benefits and expenses	10,424	9,665	8		30,961		28,540	8
Income before income taxes	1,033	824	25		3,353		2,848	18
Income taxes	259	262	(1)		854		883	(3)
Net income	774	562	38		2,499		1,965	27
Less: net income (losses) attributable to								
noncontrolling interests	2	2	-		6		(6)	200
Shareholders net income	\$ 772	\$ 560	38%	\$	2,493	\$	1,971	26%

Reconciliation of shareholders net income to adjusted income from operations

		Three Months Ended September 30,		Change Favorable		Nine Mon Septem	Change Favorable				
(In millions)		2018	2018 2017		(Unfavorable)		2018		2017	(Unfavorable)	
Shareholders net income	\$	772	\$	560	38%		2,493 \$		1,971	26%	
After-tax adjustments required to reconcile to adjusted income from operations											
Net realized investment (gains) losses (1)		(1)		(75)			46		(140)		
Amortization of other acquired intangible											
assets		36		16			74		54		
Special items											
Transaction-related costs		108		6			267		8		
Charges associated with litigation matters		35		-			35		-		
U.S. tax reform		(5)		-			(5)		-		
Debt extinguishment costs		-		209			-		209		
Long-term care guaranty fund assessment		-		-			-		83		
Total special items		138		215			297		300		
Adjusted income from operations	\$	945	\$	716	32%	\$	2,910	\$	2,185	33%	

Other key consolidated financial data

(In millions)	,	Three Months Er September 30 2018				Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 201				Change Favorable (Unfavorable)
Earnings per share (diluted)		2010		2017	(Cinavorable)		2010		2017	(Ulliavorable)
Shareholders net income	\$	3.14	\$	2.21	42%	\$	10.14	\$	7.67	32%
After-tax adjustments required to reconcile to adjusted income from operations										
Net realized investment (gains) losses (1)		-		(0.29)			0.19		(0.54)	
Amortization of other acquired										
intangible assets		0.15		0.06			0.30		0.21	
Special items										
Transaction-related costs		0.43		0.03			1.09		0.03	
Charges associated with litigation										
matters		0.14		-			0.14		-	
U.S. tax reform		(0.02)		-			(0.02)		-	
Debt extinguishment costs		-		0.82			-		0.81	
Long-term care guaranty fund assessment		_		_			-		0.32	
Adjusted income from operations	\$	3.84	\$	2.83	36%	\$	11.84	\$	8.50	39%
Effective tax rate		25.1%)	31.8%	670bps		25.5%		31.0%	550bps

⁽¹⁾ Beginning in 2018, our share of certain realized investment results of equity method joint ventures in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment (reported in fees and other revenues) is excluded from operating revenues and adjusted income from operations.

Earnings, Revenue and Medical Customer Commentary

Shareholders net income increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily due to higher adjusted income from operations as discussed further below.

Adjusted income from operations increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily due to the impact of a lower U.S. tax rate effective January 1, 2018. Customer growth and increased contributions from specialty products in our Global Health Care segment also contributed meaningfully to the increases.

Revenues for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 increased compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily resulting from business growth in our Global Health Care and Global Supplemental Benefits segments. Components of the revenue increases were as follows:

- **Premiums** increased, primarily reflecting customer growth in the Commercial segment including contributions from specialty products as well as growth in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment. Also contributing to the increases were higher rates in our Commercial segment reflecting: 1) underlying medical cost trend; 2) suspension of the government s cost share reduction subsidies; and 3) resumption of the health insurance industry tax.
- *Fees and other revenues* also increased, primarily due to growth in our specialty businesses and an increased customer base for our administrative services only (ASO) business.
- *Net investment income* was higher, reflecting growth in average assets and higher yields, largely driven by increased partnership income. For the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018, net investment income also included \$13 million earned from proceeds on the debt issued in September 2018 that is reported as a special item. These proceeds are classified as cash and cash equivalents in the Consolidated Balance Sheet. See Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.
- **Realized investment results** declined for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 reflecting lower gains on sales of alternative, partnership and fixed maturity investments as well as mark-to-market losses on equity securities reported in net income as required by ASU 2016-01 beginning in 2018.

Global medical customers. Our medical customer base increased as of September 30, 2018 compared with September 30, 2017, reflecting growth primarily in our select and middle market segments.

Table of Contents

Commentary on Other Components of Consolidated Results of Operations

- Global Health Care medical costs increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily due to customer growth in the Commercial segment and medical cost trend.
- *Other benefit expenses* increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, driven by customer growth in the Global Supplemental Benefits segment.
- Operating expenses increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017 driven by the resumption of the health insurance industry tax in 2018, volume-based expenses reflecting business growth, spending on business initiatives and increased transaction-related costs. These increases were partially offset by the absence of the third quarter 2017 debt extinguishment costs. The absence of the long-term care guaranty fund assessment recognized in the first quarter of 2017 also partially offset the increase for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.
- Effective tax rates decreased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily due to a lower U.S. tax rate effective January 1, 2018. This favorable effect was partially offset by resumption of the non-deductible health insurance industry tax in 2018 and, for the nine months, the absence of the incremental tax benefit recognized in the second quarter of 2017 associated with certain transaction costs of the terminated merger with Anthem, Inc.

Key Transactions and Developments

Proposed Acquisition of Express Scripts

On March 8, 2018, the Company entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the Merger Agreement) with Express Scripts Holding Company (Express Scripts), Halfmoon Parent, Inc., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of the Company (New Cigna), Halfmoon I, Inc., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of New Cigna (Cigna Merger Sub), and Halfmoon II, Inc., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of New Cigna (Express Scripts Merger Sub). See Note 3 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional details of our proposed acquisition of Express Scripts (the Merger). We have incurred material costs related to this proposed acquisition and we expect these costs to continue to be significant for the remainder of 2018. These costs are being labeled as transaction-related costs, reported as a special item and excluded from adjusted income from operations. See the Liquidity and Capital Resources section of the MD&A for further discussion of the financing for the proposed acquisition.

U.S. Tax Reform Legislation

Major U.S. tax reform legislation was enacted in December 2017. The legislation was highlighted by a reduction in the corporate income tax rate to 21% effective January 1, 2018. Our effective tax rate declined significantly for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, contributing to a material increase in shareholders net income. During the third quarter of 2018, the Company updated its accounting for the provisional amounts first recognized in 2017 as a result of U.S. tax reform legislation by recording a net tax benefit of \$7 million. See Note 15 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, for further information on the impacts of this legislation.

51

Health Care Industry Developments and Other Matters Affecting Our Global Health Care Segment

Our 2017 Form 10-K provides a detailed description of The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (the ACA) provisions and other legislative initiatives that impact our health care business, including regulations issued by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) and the Departments of the Treasury and Health and Human Services (HHS). The table presented below provides an update of the impact of these items and other matters affecting our Global Health Care segment as of September 30, 2018.

Item	Description
Medicare Advantage (MA)	Medicare Star Quality Ratings (Star Ratings): Medicare Advantage plans must have a Star Rating of four Stars or greater to qualify for bonus payments. Approximately 60% of our Medicare Advantage customers were in a four Star or greater plan with bonus payments received in 2018. We now expect that 72% and 76% of our Medicare Advantage customers will be in four Star or greater plans with bonus payments expected to be received in 2019 and 2020, respectively.
	2019 MA Rates: Final MA reimbursement rates for 2019 were published by CMS in April 2018. We do not expect the new rates to have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations in 2019.
Health Care Reform Act Taxes and Fees	Health Insurance Industry Tax: Federal legislation imposed a moratorium on the health insurance industry tax for 2017 and 2019. The industry tax is being assessed in 2018 and, under current law, will be imposed in 2020. The industry tax for Cigna in 2018 is approximately \$370 million (\$250 million for Commercial and \$120 million for Government). We recorded \$94 million for the three months and \$279 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 for the industry tax. For our Commercial business, the tax is reflected in our 2018 premium rates, and did not have a material effect on shareholders net income for the nine months ended September 30, 2018. For our Medicare business, the earnings impact in 2018 resulting from this renewed tax was somewhat offset with benefit and pricing changes. Because this tax is not deductible for federal income tax purposes, it negatively impacted our effective tax rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, and we expect this negative effect to continue through the fourth quarter of 2018.
Public Health Exchanges	Market Participation: For 2018, we offer individual coverage on six public health insurance exchanges in the following states: Colorado, Illinois, Missouri, North Carolina, Tennessee and Virginia. For 2019, we plan to expand our individual coverage to Arizona while continuing to offer coverage on all of the exchanges where we were represented in 2018.

Cost Sharing Reduction Subsidies: The ACA provides for cost sharing reductions that offset the amount that qualifying customers pay for deductibles, copayments and coinsurance. The federal government provided funding for the cost sharing reduction subsidies to the qualifying customer s insurer until October 2017 when these payments were stopped. The attorneys general of 18 states and the District of Columbia sued the Trump administration, seeking to require the administration to continue paying these subsidies. In October 2017, the court denied the request of the attorneys general for an injunction, allowing the government to cease providing the cost sharing reduction payments to insurers during the pendency of the matter. In July 2018, the court granted a motion by the states to dismiss the lawsuit without prejudice, meaning the states may refile a lawsuit at a later time. Certain insurers have sued the federal government for failure to pay cost sharing reduction subsidies as well, and a judge in two of those actions has ruled in favor of the insurers. The government is expected to appeal those decisions. The U.S. Congress discussed the potential funding of these subsidies earlier this year and could revisit the issue in the future. We will continue to monitor developments. Our premium rates for the 2018 plan year reflect the government s decision to cease paying these subsidies.

Risk Mitigation Programs

See the MD&A in our 2017 Form 10-K for a description of the allowance for the balance of our risk corridor receivable. In June 2018, the U.S. Federal Circuit court ruled that health insurers are not entitled to receive amounts due under the risk corridor program that have been withheld by Congress. The plaintiffs have asked the full Federal Circuit court to review this unfavorable decision. As of September 30, 2018, we continue to carry this allowance based on the current status of court decisions.

In February 2018, a federal judge issued a decision invalidating the use of statewide average premium for risk adjustment purposes. In response, on July 7th, CMS temporarily suspended collections and payments under the program. On July 24th, CMS issued a final rule clarifying the 2017 program methodology and addressing issues raised in the ruling by the federal judge. This rule clears the way for CMS to resume risk adjustment collections and payments for the 2017 program year. Despite the issuance of a final rule, the resolution of the legal matter remains uncertain. As of September 30, 2018, our financial statements reflect the risk adjustment balances for the 2018 and 2017 plan years under the rules currently in effect for the program.

The following table presents our balances associated with the risk adjustment program as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017.

	Receivable (Payable) Balance								
(In millions)	•	September 30, 2018							
Risk Adjustment									
Receivables (1)	\$	90	\$	69					
Payables (2)		(167)		(250)					
Net risk adjustment	\$	(77)	\$	(181)					

⁽¹⁾ Receivables, net of allowances, are reported in premiums, accounts and notes receivable in the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

After-tax charges for the risk adjustment program were \$38 million for the three months and \$113 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with \$21 million and \$72 million for the same periods in 2017.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Liquidity

We maintain liquidity at two levels: the subsidiary level and the parent company level.

Liquidity requirements at the subsidiary level generally consist of:

medical costs and benefit payments to policyholders;

⁽²⁾ Payables are reported in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities in the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

facilities	expense requirements, primarily for employee compensation and benefits, information technology and costs; and
•	income taxes.
Our subsic	diaries normally meet their operating requirements by:
•	maintaining appropriate levels of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments;
•	using cash flows from operating activities;
•	selling investments;
•	matching investment durations to those estimated for the related insurance and contractholder liabilities; and
•	borrowing from affiliates, subject to applicable regulatory limits.
Liquidity 1	requirements at the parent company level generally consist of:
•	debt service and dividend payments to shareholders;
•	pension plan funding; and
•	repurchases of common stock.
The paren	t company normally meets its liquidity requirements by:

maintaining appropriate levels of cash and various types of marketable investments;

collecting dividends from its subsidiaries;

•	using proceeds from issuance of debt and equity securities; and						
•	borrowing from its subsidiaries, subject to applicable regulatory limits.						
Cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, were as follows:							
	53						

Table of Contents

(In millions)	2018	2017
Operating activities	\$ 3,644	\$ 3,511
Investing activities		
	\$ (1,674)	\$ (1,100)
Financing activities		
	\$ 19,115	\$ (1,968)

Operating activities

Cash flows from operating activities consist of cash receipts and disbursements for premiums, fees and other revenues, mail order pharmacy, investment income, taxes and benefits and expenses. Because certain income and expense transactions do not generate cash, and because cash transactions related to revenues and expenses may occur in periods different from when those revenues and expenses are recognized in shareholders net income, cash flows from operating activities can significantly differ from shareholders net income.

Cash provided by operating activities increased for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, primarily driven by higher net income largely offset by the absence of an early receipt of October payments from CMS of approximately \$710 million in 2017.

Investing activities

Cash flows from investing activities generally consist of net investment purchases or sales and net purchases of property and equipment including capitalized internal-use software, as well as cash used to acquire businesses.

Cash used in investing activities increased for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, primarily due to higher net investment purchases.

Financing activities

Cash flows from financing activities are generally comprised of issuances and repayment of debt, proceeds on the issuance of common stock resulting from stock option exercises, and stock repurchases. In addition, the subsidiaries report net deposits and withdrawals to and from contractholder deposit fund liabilities (that include universal life insurance liabilities) because such liabilities are considered financing activities with policyholders.

Cash provided by financing activities increased significantly for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, primarily due to proceeds from issuing debt in the third quarter of 2018 to finance the Express Scripts transaction. Lower stock repurchases and repayments of long-term debt also contributed to the increase.

We maintain a share repurchase program, authorized by our Board of Directors. Under this program, we may repurchase shares from time to time, depending on market conditions and alternate uses of capital. The timing and actual number of shares repurchased will depend on a variety of factors, including price, general business and market conditions, and alternate uses of capital. The share repurchase program may be effected through open market purchases or privately negotiated transactions in compliance with Rule 10b-18 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, including through Rule 10b5-1 trading plans. The program may be suspended or discontinued at any time.

Year to date through October 31, 2018, we repurchased 1.3 million shares for approximately \$275 million. We paid \$310 million for share repurchases in 2018, including payment of unsettled share repurchases at December 31, 2017 of \$35 million. We do not expect to conduct additional share repurchases prior to closing the Express Scripts acquisition.

Interest Expense

Interest expense on long-term debt, short-term debt and capital leases was as follows:

(In millions)	2018	Three Mon Septeml	ber 30,)17	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 20)17
Interest expense								
	\$	91	\$	61	\$	219	\$	183

Table of Contents

Interest expense for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2017 does not include debt extinguishment costs. The increase reflects an additional \$33 million of interest expense attributable to issuing \$20 billion of long-term debt in September 2018 to fund the Express Scripts acquisition.

Capital Resources

Our capital resources (primarily retained earnings and the proceeds from issuing debt and equity securities) provide protection for policyholders, furnish the financial strength to underwrite insurance risks and facilitate continued business growth.

Management, guided by regulatory requirements and rating agency capital guidelines, determines the amount of capital resources that we maintain. Management allocates resources to new long-term business commitments when returns, considering the risks, look promising and when the resources available to support existing business are adequate.

We prioritize our use of capital resources to:

- provide the capital necessary to support growth and maintain or improve the financial strength ratings of subsidiaries;
- consider acquisitions that are strategically and economically advantageous; and
- return capital to investors through share repurchase.

The availability of capital resources will be impacted by equity and credit market conditions. Extreme volatility in credit or equity market conditions may reduce our ability to issue debt or equity securities.

Liquidity and Capital Resources Outlook

The availability of resources at the parent company level is partially dependent on dividends from our subsidiaries, most of which are subject to regulatory restrictions and rating agency capital guidelines, and partially dependent on the availability of liquidity from the issuance of debt or equity securities.

At September 30, 2018, there was \$21.2 billion in cash and marketable investments available at the parent company level. This large increase in cash and investments reflects \$19.9 billion of proceeds from notes issued in September 2018. As discussed in Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, these proceeds are intended to be used to pay a portion of the cash consideration for the Express Scripts merger, to repay certain indebtedness of Express Scripts and its subsidiaries or to pay related fees and expenses. Proceeds not required for these purposes are intended to be used by New Cigna for general corporate purposes. For the remainder of 2018, excluding the requirements for the Merger financing, the parent company s cash obligations are approximately \$125 million, primarily for interest payments and incurred but unpaid bridge financing fees. Following the closing of the Merger, New Cigna will also make an incremental investment of \$200 million to its charitable foundation and to support the communities in which it operates, with a continued focus on improving societal health. The contribution is expected to be made in early 2019.

We expect to have sufficient liquidity to meet the obligations discussed above, based on the parent company s current cash position and current projections for subsidiary dividends. In addition, we expect to have sufficient liquidity to meet cash requirements for consummating the merger with Express Scripts that we currently estimate at approximately \$27.5 billion, using additional parent cash from subsidiary dividends and:

- \$3.0 billion from the 3-year Term Loan Credit Agreement that we established earlier in the year;
- \$3.9 billion of the amount remaining from the Bridge Facility, if necessary; and
- borrowings of up to the limit of the Revolving Credit Agreement, if necessary.

See Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information on the Term Loan Credit Agreement, the Revolving Credit Agreement and the Bridge Facility. We had \$10 million of letters of credit outstanding as of September 30, 2018.

Our cash projections may not be realized and the demand for funds could exceed available cash if our ongoing businesses experience unexpected shortfalls in earnings, or we experience material adverse effects from one or more risks or uncertainties described more fully in the Risk Factors section of the 2017 Form 10-K and in Part II, Item 1 of this Form 10-Q. In those cases, we expect to have the flexibility to satisfy liquidity needs through a variety of measures including intercompany borrowings. The parent company may borrow up to \$1.3 billion from its insurance subsidiaries without additional state approval. We have additional liquidity available through short-term commercial paper borrowing capacity.

Table of Contents

Management believes we have adequate sources of liquidity to meet our operating requirements and requirements in connection with the pending Merger. However, disruption or volatility in the capital and credit markets could affect our ability to access those markets for additional borrowings or could increase costs associated with borrowing funds.

We expect to finance the non-cash portion of the Merger as follows:

- Stock. Express Scripts stockholders will receive 0.2434 of a share of common stock of New Cigna for every one share of Express Scripts common stock. Based on the number of Express Scripts shares outstanding at the date of the Merger Agreement, we expect to issue approximately 137 million additional shares to Express Scripts stockholders. Cigna stockholders will receive one share of New Cigna common stock for each share of Cigna common stock.
- Assumption of Express Scripts debt. This debt will be paid upon its scheduled maturities in the normal course of business.

Upon closing the transaction, we expect that our debt-to-capitalization ratio will be approximately 49%. We expect to deleverage to the upper 30 s within 18 to 24 months after the closing. Based on interest rates on the debt issued in the third quarter of 2018 and that we anticipate incurring at closing, the additional debt financing is expected to increase annual interest payments by approximately \$950 million in 2019, excluding interest on debt assumed from Express Scripts.

Overseas earnings. We continue to maintain a capital management strategy to retain overseas a significant portion of the earnings from our foreign operations. These undistributed earnings are deployed outside of the United States predominantly in support of the liquidity and regulatory capital requirements of our foreign operations as well as to support growth initiatives overseas. This strategy does not materially limit our ability to meet our liquidity and capital needs in the United States.

Guarantees and Contractual Obligations

We are contingently liable for various contractual obligations entered into during the ordinary course of business. See Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.

Contractual obligations. We have updated certain obligations previously provided in our 2017 Form 10-K for the following items:

- Long-term debt: As discussed further in Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, the Company issued \$20.0 billion of debt to finance the Express Scripts transaction.
- Investment commitments: the Company has entered into new commitments to invest in security partnerships and to purchase investments.

(In millions, on an undiscounted basis)	Total		Less than 1 year		1-3 years		4-5 years	After 5 years
On-Balance Sheet Long-term debt								
Zong term deor								
	\$ 37,949	\$	91	\$	5,384	\$	5,113	\$ 27,361
Off-Balance Sheet	- ,				,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		,	,
Purchase obligations								
	\$ 2,073	\$	691	\$	892	\$	390	\$ 100
		56						

Table of Contents

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES

The preparation of Consolidated Financial Statements in accordance with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts and related disclosures in the Consolidated Financial Statements. We consider an accounting estimate to be critical if:

- it requires assumptions to be made that were uncertain at the time the estimate was made; and
- changes in the estimate or different estimates that could have been selected could have a material effect on our consolidated results of operations or financial condition.

We have discussed the development and selection of our critical accounting estimates and reviewed the disclosures presented in our 2017 Form 10-K with the Audit Committee of our Board of Directors. We regularly evaluate items that may impact critical accounting estimates. Our most critical accounting estimates, as well as the effects of hypothetical changes in material assumptions used to develop each estimate, are described in the 2017 Form 10-K. As of September 30, 2018, there were no significant changes to the critical accounting estimates from what was reported in our 2017 Form 10-K.

Goodwill

Our annual evaluations of goodwill for impairments were completed during the third quarter of 2018. These evaluations were performed at the reporting unit level, based on discounted cash flow analyses or market data. The estimated fair value of each of our reporting units exceeded their carrying values by adequate margins.

Management believes the current assumptions used to estimate amounts reflected in our Consolidated Financial Statements are appropriate. However, if actual experience differs from the assumptions used in estimating amounts reflected in our Consolidated Financial Statements, the resulting changes could have a material adverse effect on our consolidated results of operations, and in certain situations, could have a material adverse effect on liquidity and our financial condition.

SEGMENT REPORTING

The following section of this MD&A discusses the results of each of our reporting segments. In these segment discussions, we present operating revenues, defined as total revenues excluding realized investment results and adjusted income from operations, defined as shareholders net income (loss) excluding after-tax adjustments for realized investment results,

amortization of other acquired intangible assets and special items. Ratios presented in this segment discussion exclude the same items as adjusted income from operations. See Note 17 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional discussion of these metrics.

In these segment discussions, we also present adjusted margin, defined as adjusted income from operations divided by operating revenues.

See the MD&A Executive Overview beginning on page 48 for summarized financial results of each of our reporting segments.

Global Health Care Segment

As described in the Segment Reporting introduction above, the performance of the Global Health Care segment is measured using adjusted income from operations as presented in the table below. The key factors affecting adjusted income from operations for this segment are:

- customer growth;
- sales of specialty products;
- medical costs as a percentage of premiums (medical care ratio or MCR) for our Commercial and Government businesses; and
- operating expenses as a percentage of operating revenues (operating expense ratio)

Effective January 1, 2018, we adopted amended accounting guidance for revenue recognition. For the Global Health Care segment, prior year operating revenues along with adjusted margin and both the medical care and operating expense ratios have been retrospectively adjusted to conform to this new basis of accounting. See Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.

Results of Operations

Global Health Care segment financial summary	Three Month Septembe	 	Change Favorable	Change Favorable				
(In millions)	2018	2017	(Unfavorable)	2018			2017	(Unfavorable)
Operating revenues	\$ 9,117	\$ 8,176	12%	\$	27,356	\$	24,655	11%
Adjusted income from operations	\$ 804	\$ 575	40%	\$	2,464	\$	1,776	39%
Adjusted margin	8.8%	7.0%	180bps	3	9.0%		7.2%	180bps
Medical Care Ratios								
Commercial	76.3%	77.1%	80bps	S	75.4%		76.7%	130bps
Government	80.7%	84.0%	330bps	3	83.0%		85.4%	240bps
Consolidated Global Health Care	77.5%	79.0%	150bps	S	77.5%		79.3%	180bps
Operating expense ratio	23.0%	22.5%	(50)bps	S	22.8%		21.9%	(90)bps

As of September 30,

2018 2017 % Change

Edgar Filing: CIGNA CORP - Form 10-Q

Customers			
Total Commercial risk	3,152	2,940	7%
Total Government	485	484	-
Total risk	3,637	3,424	6
Service	12,633	12,392	2
Total medical customers	16,270	15,816	3%

		As of		
	September		December	
	30,		31,	
(In millions)	2018		2017	% Change
Global Health Care medical costs payable	\$ 2,955	\$	2,719	9%

Operating revenues. The increases for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017 were primarily due to customer growth in our Commercial segment including contributions from specialty products. Also contributing to the increases were higher rates in our Commercial segment reflecting: 1) underlying medical cost trend; 2) suspension of the government s cost share reduction subsidies; and 3) resumption of the health insurance industry tax.

Adjusted income from operations increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017 reflecting the favorable effect of a lower U.S. tax rate in 2018 and strong ongoing performance in our Commercial business, including increased contributions from specialty products and improved margins in our U.S. individual business.

Table of Contents

Medical care ratios. The Commercial medical care ratios decreased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily reflecting the pricing impact of resumption of the health insurance industry tax.

The Government medical care ratio decreased for the three months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, primarily reflecting higher premiums. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, the Government medical care ratio decreased, reflecting higher premiums and lower medical costs in our Medicare business, partially offset by less favorable prior year reserve development.

Operating expense ratios. The operating expense ratio increased for the three months ended September 30, 2018, compared to the same period in 2017, primarily reflecting the return of the health insurance tax, ongoing investments in growth and innovation, partially offset by continued effective expense management. The operating expense ratio increased for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, compared to the same period in 2017, primarily reflecting the return of the health insurance tax.

Other Items Affecting Health Care Results

Medical Customers

A medical customer is defined as a person meeting any one of the following criteria:

- is covered under a medical insurance policy, managed care arrangement, or service agreement issued by us;
- has access to our provider network for covered services under their medical plan; or
- has medical claims and services that are administered by us.

Our medical customer base was higher at September 30, 2018 compared to the same period in 2017, primarily reflecting growth in our middle market and select market segments.

Global Health Care Medical Costs Payable

Medical costs payable was higher at September 30, 2018 compared to December 31, 2017, primarily due to seasonality in our stop loss products, as well as customer growth. See Note 6 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.

Global Supplemental Benefits Segment

As described in the Segment Reporting introduction on page 57, the performance of the Global Supplemental Benefits segment is measured using adjusted income from operations. The key factors affecting adjusted income from operations for this segment are:

- premium growth, including new business and customer retention;
- benefit expenses as a percentage of premiums (loss ratio);
- operating expenses and acquisition expenses as a percentage of operating revenues (expense ratio and acquisition cost ratio); and
- the impact of foreign currency movements.

Throughout this discussion and in the table presented below, prior period currency adjusted income from operations and operating revenues are calculated by applying the current period s exchange rates to reported results in the prior period. A strengthening U.S. dollar against foreign currencies decreases these measures, while a weakening U.S. dollar produces the opposite effect.

Results of Operations

Global Supplemental Benefits segment financial summary	Three Months Ended September 30,			ed	Change Favorable	led	Change Favorable			
(In millions)	2	2018 2		2017	(Unfavorable)	2018		2017		(Unfavorable)
Operating revenues	\$	1,093	\$	985	11%	\$	3,301	\$	2,849	16%
Adjusted income from operations	\$	93	\$	109	(15)%	\$	323	\$	288	12%
Operating revenues, using 2018 currency exchange rates	\$	1,093	\$	976	12%	\$	3,301	\$	2,908	14%
Adjusted income from operations, using 2018 currency exchange rates	\$	93	\$	108	(14)%	\$	323	\$	300	8%
Adjusted margin		8.5%		11.1%	(260)bps		9.8%		10.1%	(30)bps
Loss ratio		57.6%		54.4%	(320)bps		56.4%		55.6%	(80)bps
Acquisition cost ratio		16.4%		16.9%	50bps		16.5%		17.0%	50bps
Expense ratio (excluding acquisition costs)		16.3%		16.8%	50bps		15.5%		17.0%	150bps

Operating revenues increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily due to business growth, particularly in the United States and South Korea.

Adjusted income from operations decreased for the three months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, reflecting unfavorable claims experience in the United States and higher taxes, partially offset by business growth, primarily in South Korea and China. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018 adjusted income from operations increased compared with the same period in 2017, reflecting business growth, primarily in South Korea and China, and lower acquisition cost and operating expense ratios, partially offset by a higher loss ratio and higher taxes.

The segment s *loss ratios* increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily due to higher claims in the United States and a shift in business mix to higher loss ratio products, partially offset by favorable claims experience in South Korea.

The *acquisition cost ratios* decreased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017 due to a shift toward higher premium products with lower acquisition costs, primarily in the United States.

Operating expense ratio. The operating expense ratios (excluding acquisition costs) decreased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017 reflecting strong expense management.

Other Items Affecting Global Supplemental Benefits Results

For our Global Supplemental Benefits segment, South Korea is the single largest geographic market. South Korea generated 49% of the segment s operating revenues and 89% of the segment s adjusted income from operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018. On a consolidated basis, our operations in South Korea represented 5% of our operating revenues and 10% of adjusted income from operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

Group Disability and Life Segment

As described in the Segment Reporting introduction on page 57, the performance of the Group Disability and Life segment is measured using adjusted income from operations. The key factors affecting adjusted income from operations for this segment are:

- premium growth, including new business and customer retention;
- net investment income;
- benefit expenses as a percentage of premiums (loss ratio); and
- operating expenses as a percentage of premiums and fees and other revenues (expense ratio).

Results of Operations

Group Disability and Life segment financial summary	Three Months Ended September 30,				Change Favorable		ded ,	Change Favorable		
(In millions)	2	2018 2017		(Unfavorable)	nfavorable) 2018		2017		(Unfavorable)	
Operating revenues	\$	1,121	\$	1,099	2%	\$	3,364	\$	3,332	1%
Adjusted income from operations	\$	100	\$	73	37%	\$	270	\$	224	21%
Adjusted margin		8.9%		6.6%	230bps	;	8.0%		6.7%	130bps
Loss ratio		74.9%		76.3%	140bps	;	76.3%		76.9%	60bps
Expense ratio		23.4%		23.3%			23.5%		22.8%	(70)bps

Operating revenues were higher for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017 due to moderate business growth and higher investment income.

Adjusted income from operations increased for the three months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, driven by a lower tax rate and favorable disability results, partially offset by less favorable life results. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the increase is driven by a lower tax rate and higher investment income.

The segment s *loss ratios* decreased for the three months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017 due primarily to favorable disability results, partially offset by less favorable life results. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same period in 2017, the loss ratio decreased due to favorable disability and voluntary results.

Operating expense ratios increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017 due primarily to a higher commission rate and business investments.

Other Operations

As described in the Segment Reporting introduction on page 57, the performance of the Other Operations segment is measured using adjusted income from operations. Cigna s corporate-owned life insurance (COLI) business contributes the majority of earnings in Other Operations. Other Operations also includes the results from the run-off reinsurance and settlement annuity businesses, as well as the remaining deferred gains recognized from the sale of the individual life insurance and annuity and retirement benefits businesses.

Results of Operations

Other Operations segment financial	T	hree Mon	ths E	nded	ded						
summary	September 30,),	Change Septe Favorable			ber 30),	Change Favorable	
(In millions)	201	18	2017		(Unfavorable)	nfavorable) 2018			2017	(Unfavorable)	
Operating revenues	\$	120	\$	115	4%	\$	357	\$	349	2%	
Adjusted income from operations	\$	16	\$	14	14%	\$	61	\$	53	15%	
Adjusted margin		13.3%		12 2%	110hns		17.1%		15.2%	190hns	

Table of Contents

Operating revenues for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 were higher compared with the same periods in 2017 primarily due to higher premiums on experience-rated business.

Adjusted income from operations for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 increased compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily reflecting a lower tax rate in 2018.

Corporate

Description

Corporate reflects amounts not allocated to operating segments, such as net interest expense (defined as interest on corporate debt less net investment income on investments not supporting segment operations), interest on uncertain tax positions, intersegment eliminations, compensation cost for stock options and related excess tax benefits, expense associated with our frozen pension plans and certain litigation matters, overhead and project costs.

Corporate financial summary	Three Mor	nths E	nded		Nine Months Ended						
	Septem	ber 3	0,	September 30,							
(In millions)	2018		2017	% Change	2018		2017	% Change			
Adjusted (loss) from operations	\$ (68)	\$	(55)	(24)% \$	(208)	\$	(156)	(33)%			

Corporate s *adjusted loss from operations* increased for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared with the same periods in 2017, primarily due to lower tax benefits, including lower excess tax benefits on stock compensation and the impact of a lower U.S. tax rate effective in 2018. Lower operating expenses partially offset these increases.

INVESTMENT ASSETS

The following table presents our investment asset portfolio, excluding separate account assets, as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017. Additional information regarding our investment assets and related accounting policies is included in Notes 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

September 30, December 31, (In millions) 2018 2017

Fixed maturities	\$ 23,268	\$ 23,138
Equity securities	579	588
Commercial mortgage loans	1,867	1,761
Policy loans	1,421	1,415
Other long-term investments	1,739	1,518
Short-term investments	102	199
Total investment assets	\$ 28,976	\$ 28,619

Fixed Maturities

Investments in fixed maturities include publicly traded and privately placed debt securities, mortgage and other asset-backed securities and preferred stocks redeemable by the investor. These investments are classified as available for sale and are carried at fair value on our balance sheet. Additional information regarding valuation methodologies, key inputs and controls is included in Note 9 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. More detailed information about fixed maturities by type of issuer and maturity dates is included in Note 10 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

The following table reflects our fixed maturity portfolio by type of issuer as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017:

Table of Contents

	September 30,	De	cember 31,
(In millions)	2018		2017
Federal government and agency	\$ 747	\$	779
State and local government	990		1,287
Foreign government	2,491		2,487
Corporate	18,502		18,088
Mortgage and other asset-backed	538		497
Total fixed maturities	\$ 23,268	\$	23,138

The fixed maturity portfolio increased by \$130 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, primarily reflecting an increase in investable funds, partially offset by declines in fair value due to increasing market interest rates. As of September 30, 2018, \$21 billion, or 90%, of the fixed maturities in our investment portfolio were investment grade (Baa and above, or equivalent), and the remaining \$2.3 billion were below investment grade were rated at the higher end of the non-investment grade spectrum. These quality characteristics have not materially changed from the prior year and are consistent with our investment strategy.

State and local government. Our investment in state and local government securities, with an average quality rating of Aa2, was diversified by issuer and geography with no single exposure greater than \$35 million as of September 30, 2018. We assess each issuer s credit quality based on a fundamental analysis of underlying financial information and do not rely solely on statistical rating organizations or monoline insurer guarantees.

Foreign government. We invest in high quality foreign government obligations, with an average quality rating of Aa3 as of September 30, 2018. These investments were concentrated in Asia, primarily South Korea, consistent with the geographic locations of our international business operations. Foreign government obligations also include \$252 million of investments in European sovereign debt, none of which were in countries with significant political or economic concerns such as Portugal, Italy, Ireland, Greece, Spain or Turkey.

Corporate. As of September 30, 2018, corporate fixed maturities included the following:

- Private placement investments were \$6 billion. These investments are generally less marketable than publicly-traded bonds; however, yields on these investments tend to be higher than yields on publicly-traded bonds with comparable credit risk. We perform a credit analysis of each issuer, diversify investments by industry and issuer and require financial and other covenants that allow us to monitor issuers for deteriorating financial strength and pursue remedial actions, if warranted.
- Investments in companies that are domiciled or have significant business interests in Italy, Ireland, Spain and Turkey were \$461 million. These investments have an average quality rating of Baa2 and are diversified by industry sector, including approximately 2% invested in financial institutions.
- Investments in the energy and natural gas sector were \$1.7 billion with gross unrealized losses of \$31 million. These investments have an average quality rating of Baa2 and were diversified by issuer with no exposure greater than \$50 million.
- Fixed maturity investments in the retail sector were approximately \$426 million with gross unrealized losses of \$12 million. These investments have an average quality rating of Baa2 and were diversified across approximately 45 issuers with no exposure exceeding \$45 million.

In addition to amounts classified in fixed maturities on our Consolidated Balance Sheets, we operate an insurance joint venture in China in which we have a 50% ownership interest. We account for this joint venture on the equity basis of accounting and report it in other assets, including other intangibles. This entity had an investment portfolio of approximately \$5.7 billion at September 30, 2018 that was primarily invested in local Chinese corporate and government fixed maturities. There were no investments with a material unrealized loss as of September 30, 2018.

Table of Contents

Equity Securities

As of September 30, 2018, approximately \$380 million in equity securities were invested in an exchange-traded fund (ETF) as part of a program to invest available cash in high quality and liquid assets. The underlying assets of the ETF are primarily U.S. investment grade corporate bonds. Upon adopting ASU 2016-01 effective January 1, 2018, unrealized gains of \$10 million were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income to retained earnings. Going forward, quarterly changes in market value are recognized in realized investment results.

Commercial Mortgage Loans

Our commercial mortgage loans are fixed rate loans, diversified by property type, location and borrower. Loans are secured by high quality commercial properties located throughout the United States and are generally made at less than 70% of the property s value at origination of the loan. Property value, debt service coverage, quality, building tenancy and stability of cash flows are all important financial underwriting considerations. We hold no direct residential mortgage loans and do not originate or service securitized mortgage loans.

We completed the annual in-depth review of our commercial mortgage loan portfolio during the second quarter of 2018. The results of the 2018 review were in line with the prior year and confirmed the strength of the overall portfolio. For further discussion of the results of this review and changes in key loan metrics, see Note 10 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Commercial real estate capital markets remain very active for well-leased, quality commercial real estate located in strong institutional investment markets. The vast majority of properties securing the mortgages in our mortgage loan portfolio possess these characteristics. As of September 30, 2018, we had \$166 million of commercial mortgage loans secured by retail properties, a sector that has been under pressure generally. The loan-to-value ratio for these loans was 48%, and the debt service coverage ratio was 2.08.

As of September 30, 2018, the \$1.9 billion commercial mortgage loan portfolio consisted of approximately 67 loans that are all in good standing. Given the quality and diversity of the underlying real estate, positive debt service coverage and significant borrower cash investment generally ranging between 30 and 40%, we remain confident that borrowers will continue to perform as expected under their contract terms.

Other Long-term Investments

As of September 30, 2018, other long-term investments of \$1.7 billion included investments in securities limited partnerships and real estate limited partnerships, primarily in the form of closed end funds, as well as direct investments in real estate joint ventures. The funds typically invest in mezzanine debt or equity of privately held companies (securities partnerships) and equity real estate. Given our subordinate position in the capital structure of these underlying entities, we assume a higher level of risk for higher expected returns. To mitigate risk, these investments are diversified across approximately 130 separate partnerships, and approximately 65 general partners who manage one or more of these partnerships. Also, the funds—underlying investments are diversified by industry sector or property type, and geographic region. No single

partnership investment exceeded 4% of our securities and real estate partnership portfolio.

Problem and Potential Problem Investments

Problem bonds and commercial mortgage loans are either delinquent by 60 days or more or have been restructured as to terms, including concessions by us to modify the interest rate, principal payment or maturity date. Potential problem bonds and commercial mortgage loans are considered current (no payment is more than 59 days past due), but management believes they have certain characteristics that increase the likelihood that they may become problems. The characteristics management considers include, but are not limited to, the following:

•	request from the borrower for restructuring;
•	principal or interest payments past due by more than 30 but fewer than 60 days;
•	downgrade in credit rating;
•	collateral losses on asset-backed securities; and
• esti	for commercial mortgages, deterioration of debt service coverage below 1.0 or value declines resulting in mated loan-to-value ratios increasing to 100% or more.

We recognize interest income on problem bonds and commercial mortgage loans only when payment is actually received. The amount that would have been reflected in net income if interest on non-accrual investments had been recognized in accordance with the original terms was not significant for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 or 2017.

Table of Contents

The following table shows problem and potential problem investments at amortized cost, net of valuation reserves and write-downs:

			Sept	tember 30, 2	018	December 31, 2017					
(In millions)		Gross		Reserve		Net	Gross		Reserve		Net
Problem bonds	\$	14	\$	(14)	\$	- \$	25	\$	(7)	\$	18
Foreclosed real estate		-		-		-	46		-		46
Total problem investments	\$	14	\$	(14)	\$	- \$	71	\$	(7)	\$	64
Potential problem bonds	\$	18	\$	(1)	\$	17 \$	31	\$	(1)	\$	30
Total potential problem investments	\$	18	\$	(1)	\$	17 \$	31	\$	(1)	\$	30

Problem and potential problem investments decreased by \$77 million since December 31, 2017 due primarily to sales of foreclosed real estate and fixed maturity bonds. There were no problem or potential problem mortgage loans at September 30, 2018 or December 31, 2017.

Investment Outlook

Despite growing concerns related to trade/tariffs, rising interest rates, and, more recently, the return of financial market volatility, investments continued to benefit from the strength of the U.S. economy and its financial markets through the first three quarters of 2018. We continue to closely monitor global macroeconomic trends and their potential impact to our investment portfolio. Certain sectors, such as retail, energy and natural gas have been volatile and we expect that to continue. See the fixed maturities and commercial mortgage loan sections of this MD&A for further information on our investments in these sectors. Future realized and unrealized investment results will be driven largely by market conditions that exist when a transaction occurs or at the reporting date. These future conditions are not reasonably predictable; however, we believe that the vast majority of our investments will continue to perform under their contractual terms. Based on our strategy to match the duration of invested assets to the duration of insurance and contractholder liabilities, we expect to hold a significant portion of these assets for the long term. Although future impairment losses resulting from interest rate movements and credit deterioration due to both investment-specific and the global economic uncertainties discussed above remain possible, we do not expect these losses to have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or liquidity.

MARKET RISK

Financial Instruments

Our assets and liabilities include financial instruments subject to the risk of potential losses from adverse changes in market rates and prices. Our primary market risk exposures are interest rate risk and foreign currency exchange rate risk. Certain financial instruments, such as insurance-related assets and liabilities, are excluded from these hypothetical calculations. We encourage you to read this in conjunction with Market Risk Financial Instruments included in Part II, Item 7 of our 2017 Form 10-K.

The change in fair value of a hypothetical 100 basis point increase in interest rates for certain financial instruments decreased due to \$20 billion of newly-issued senior unsecured notes in September 2018. The change in fair value of a hypothetical 100 basis points increase

in interest rates on this newly-issued debt decreased the Company s exposure to interest rate risk by \$1.4 billion as of September 30, 2018. Changes in the fair value of our long term debt do not impact our financial position or operating results. More detailed information about long-term debt is included in Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

Item 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Information responsive to this item is contained under the caption Market Risk in Item 2 above, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Item 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Based on an evaluation of the effectiveness of Cigna s disclosure controls and procedures conducted under the supervision and with the participation of Cigna s management, Cigna s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that, as of the end of the period covered by this report, Cigna s disclosure controls and procedures are effective to ensure that information required to be disclosed by Cigna in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission s rules and forms and is accumulated and communicated to Cigna s management, including Cigna s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

During the period covered by this report, there have been no changes in Cigna s internal control over financial reporting that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, Cigna s internal control over financial reporting.

Edgar Filing: CIGNA CORP - Form 10-Q

<u>Table of Contents</u>

Item 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The information contained under Litigation Matters , Regulatory Matters and Other Legal Matters in Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 1A. RISK FACTORS

In addition to the risk factors set forth in Part 1, Item 1A of Cigna s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, investors should consider the following risk factors arising from our proposed acquisition of Express Scripts. The risk factors set forth below update and should be read together with the detailed description of risk factors reported in Cigna s 2017 Form 10-K.

Cigna will be subject to business uncertainties and contractual restrictions while the Merger is pending.

Uncertainty about the effect of the Merger on employees and customers may have an adverse effect on Cigna and consequently on the combined company after the closing of the Merger. These uncertainties may impair Cigna s ability to retain and motivate key personnel and could cause customers and others that deal with Cigna to defer or decline entering into contracts with Cigna or making other decisions concerning Cigna or seek to change existing business relationships with Cigna. Certain of Cigna s customer contracts, joint venture agreements, shareholder or partnership agreements, vendor or supplier contracts, financing-related agreements, promissory notes and indentures contain change of control restrictions that may give rise to a right of termination or cancellation in connection with the Merger. In addition, if key employees depart because of uncertainty about their future roles and the potential complexities of the Merger, Cigna s businesses could be harmed. Furthermore,

the Merger Agreement contains restrictions on the conduct of Cigna s businesses prior to the consummation of the Merger, which may prevent Cigna from undertaking certain actions or business opportunities that may arise pending consummation of the Merger.

The parties must obtain certain regulatory approvals in order to complete the actions contemplated by the Merger Agreement; if such approvals are not obtained or are obtained with conditions, the Merger may be prevented or delayed or the anticipated benefits of the Merger could be reduced.

Consummation of the Merger is conditioned upon, among other things, the expiration or termination of the waiting period (and any extensions thereof) applicable to the Merger under the federal Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976 (HSR Act). While the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice cleared the Merger in September 2018, terminating the applicable waiting period under the HSR Act, at any time before or after the Merger is consummated, any of the Department of Justice, the Federal Trade Commission or U.S. state attorneys general could take action under the antitrust laws in opposition to the Merger, including seeking to enjoin completion of the Merger, condition completion of the Merger upon the divestiture of assets of Cigna, Express Scripts or their subsidiaries or impose restrictions on the combined company s post-merger operations. These could negatively affect the results of operations and financial condition of the Combined company following completion of the Merger. Any such requirements or restrictions may prevent or delay completion of the Merger or may reduce the anticipated benefits of the Merger, which could also have a material adverse effect on the combined company s business and cash flows, financial condition and results of operations. Additionally, Cigna has agreed to accept certain remedies, conditioned on the closing, and may take other actions that Cigna determines in its sole discretion to take, to the extent necessary to ensure satisfaction, on or prior to the termination date of the Merger Agreement (as it may be extended), of certain conditions to the closing of the Merger relating to regulatory approvals.

Consummation of the Merger is also conditioned upon receiving certain approvals from, and/or making certain filings with, certain state insurance departments relating to Cigna s and Express Scripts insurance company subsidiaries and certain state health departments relating to Cigna s health care service plans and, to the extent required by applicable law, certain state pharmacy boards relating to Express Scripts subsidiaries licensed or authorized to engage in pharmaceutical-related business and certain state health departments relating to Express Scripts subsidiaries licensed or authorized as home health agencies. No assurance can be given that the required regulatory approvals will be obtained or that the required conditions to closing will be satisfied, and, even if all such approvals are obtained and the conditions are satisfied, no assurance can be given as to the terms, conditions and timing of the approvals.

Table of Contents

The Merger is subject to a number of closing conditions and, if these conditions are not satisfied, the Merger Agreement may be terminated in accordance with its terms and the Merger may not be completed. In addition, the parties have the right to terminate the Merger Agreement under other specified circumstances, in which case the Merger would not be completed.

The Merger is subject to a number of closing conditions and, if these conditions are not satisfied or waived (to the extent permitted by law), the Merger will not be completed. These conditions include, among others: (1) the absence of certain legal restraints prohibiting completion of the Merger; (2) the absence of certain actions or proceedings seeking to prohibit consummation of the Merger; (3) the receipt of certain regulatory approvals and consents without the imposition, individually or in the aggregate, of any condition that would result in, or would be reasonably likely to result in, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Cigna, Express Scripts and their respective subsidiaries, taken as a whole, after giving effect to the Merger, including the synergies expected to be realized from the Merger; (4) the approval for listing of the shares of New Cigna common stock on the NYSE to be issued to Cigna stockholders and Express Scripts stockholders; and (5) the effectiveness of the registration statement to be filed by New Cigna in connection with the Merger. In addition, each of Cigna s and Express Scripts obligation to complete the Merger is subject to the accuracy of the other party s representations and warranties in the Merger Agreement (subject in most cases to materiality and material adverse effect qualifications), the other party s compliance with its covenants and agreements in the Merger.

The conditions to the closing may not be fulfilled and, accordingly, the Merger may not be completed. In addition, if the Merger is not completed by December 8, 2018 (subject to extension to June 8, 2019 in certain circumstances), Cigna or Express Scripts may choose not to proceed with the Merger. Moreover, the parties can mutually decide to terminate the Merger Agreement at any time prior to the consummation of the Merger. In addition, each of Cigna and Express Scripts may elect to terminate the Merger Agreement in certain other circumstances. If the Merger Agreement is terminated, Cigna may incur substantial fees in connection with termination of the Merger Agreement and it will not realize the anticipated benefits of the Merger.

Failure to complete the Merger could impact the business, financial results and stock price of Cigna.

If the Merger is not completed, the ongoing businesses of Cigna may be adversely affected and Cigna will be subject to several risks and consequences, including the following:

- Cigna may be required, under certain circumstances, to pay Express Scripts a termination fee of \$1.6 billion;
- Cigna may be required to pay Express Scripts a reverse termination fee of \$2.1 billion under certain circumstances relating to the failure to obtain the required regulatory approvals for the Merger (but in no event will Cigna be required to pay both the termination fee and the reverse termination fee);
- Cigna will be required to pay certain costs relating to the Merger, whether or not the Merger is completed, such as significant fees and expenses relating to regulatory filings, financing arrangements and legal, accounting, financial advisory, consulting and other advisory fees and expenses, employee benefit-related expenses, and filing and printing fees;

- Cigna may be required to pay significant fees and expenses relating to financing arrangements, whether or not the Merger is completed, which may include investment banking fees and commissions, commitment fees, early termination or redemption premiums, interest on debt financing between the date of incurrence and the date of repayment, professional fees and other costs and expenses;
- under the Merger Agreement, Cigna is subject to certain restrictions on the conduct of its business prior to completing the Merger which may adversely affect its ability to execute certain of its business strategies; and
- matters relating to the Merger may require substantial commitments of time and resources by Cigna management and the expenditure of significant funds in the form of fees and expenses, which could otherwise have been devoted to day-to-day operations and other opportunities that may have been beneficial to Cigna as an independent company.

Table of Contents

Investors reactions to a failure to complete the Merger may be reflected in the trading price of our common stock. In addition, employees, clients, customers and partners could have a variety of reactions if the Merger is not completed, which could affect our business relationships. Cigna also could be subject to litigation related to a failure to complete the Merger or to enforce its obligations under the Merger Agreement. If the Merger is not consummated, Cigna cannot assure its stockholders that the risks described above will not materially affect the business, financial results and stock price of Cigna.

Cigna s inability to satisfy and comply with conditions under its existing financing arrangements or raise additional or replacement financing could delay or prevent the completion of the Merger.

Consummation of the Merger is not conditioned on Cigna s ability to obtain financing. Cigna expects to use cash on hand and debt financing to fund the cash component of the Merger Consideration. During the third quarter of 2018, New Cigna issued \$20 billion of senior unsecured notes. Additional debt financing could take any of several forms or any combination of them, including but not limited to the following: (1) New Cigna may borrow under the Bridge Facility; (2) New Cigna may borrow up to \$3.0 billion under the Term Loan Credit Agreement; (3) New Cigna may borrow under the Revolving Credit Agreement; and (4) Cigna and/or New Cigna may issue commercial paper. The Term Loan Credit Agreement contains and the Commitment Letter contemplates customary conditions to funding, affirmative covenants, negative covenants and events of default. There is a risk that these conditions or covenants will not be satisfied or complied with, as applicable, on a timely basis or at all. There is also a risk that one or more members of the lending syndicate will default on its obligations to provide its committed portion of the financing (and the commitments of any defaulting syndicate member may not be replaced on a timely basis or at all). There are a number of risks and uncertainties associated with the execution of a capital markets financing. All of these risks are magnified given the scale and complexity of financing required to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Any failure of Cigna or New Cigna to satisfy and comply with conditions under its existing financing arrangements or raise additional or replacement financing could delay or impede the closing of the Merger.

Failure to successfully combine the businesses of Cigna and Express Scripts in the expected time frame may adversely affect the combined company s future results.

The success of the Merger will depend, in part, on the combined company s ability to realize the anticipated benefits from combining the businesses of Cigna and Express Scripts. To realize these anticipated benefits, the businesses of Cigna and Express Scripts must be successfully combined. Historically, Cigna and Express Scripts have been independent companies, and they will continue to be operated as such until the completion of the Merger. The management of the combined company may face significant challenges in consolidating the functions of Cigna and Express Scripts, integrating the technologies, organizations, procedures, policies and operations, as well as addressing the different business cultures at the two companies, and retaining key personnel. If the combined company is not successfully integrated, the anticipated benefits of the Merger may not be realized fully or at all or may take longer to realize than expected. The integration may also be complex and time consuming, and require substantial resources and effort. The integration process and other disruptions resulting from the Merger may also disrupt each company s ongoing businesses and/or adversely affect each company s relationships with employees, regulators and others with whom each company has business or other dealings.

Table of Contents

Combining the businesses of Cigna and Express Scripts may be more difficult, costly or time-consuming than expected, which may adversely affect the combined company s results and negatively affect the value of the combined company s common stock following the Merger.

Cigna has entered into the Merger Agreement because it believes that the Merger will be beneficial to Cigna and its stockholders and that combining the businesses of Cigna and Express Scripts will produce benefits and cost savings. If the combined company is not able to successfully combine the businesses of Cigna and Express Scripts in an efficient, effective and timely manner, the anticipated benefits and cost savings of the Merger may not be realized fully, or at all, or may take longer to realize than expected, and the value of the common stock of the combined company may be affected adversely. An inability to realize the full extent of the anticipated benefits of the Merger, as well as any delays encountered in the integration process, could have an adverse effect upon the revenues, level of expenses and operating results of the combined company, which may adversely affect the value of the common stock of the combined company after the completion of the Merger. In addition, the actual integration may result in additional and unforeseen expenses, and the anticipated benefits of the integration plan may not be realized. Actual synergies, if achieved, may be lower than expected and may take longer to achieve than anticipated. If the combined company is not able to adequately address integration challenges, the combined company may be unable to successfully integrate Cigna s and Express Scripts operations or to realize the anticipated benefits of the integration of the two companies.

Third parties may terminate or alter existing contracts or relationships with Cigna or Express Scripts.

Each of Cigna and Express Scripts has contracts with customers, vendors, licensors, joint venture partners, lenders and other business partners that may require Cigna or Express Scripts, as applicable, to obtain consents from these other parties in connection with the Merger. If these consents cannot be obtained, the counterparties to these contracts and other third parties with which Cigna and/or Express Scripts currently have relationships may have the ability to terminate, reduce the scope of or otherwise materially adversely alter their relationships with either party or both parties in anticipation of the Merger, or with the combined company following the Merger. The pursuit of such rights may result in Cigna, Express Scripts or the combined company suffering a loss of potential future revenue or incurring liabilities in connection with a breach of such agreements or losing rights that are material to its business. Any such disruptions could limit the combined company s ability to achieve the anticipated benefits of the Merger. The adverse effect of such disruptions could also be exacerbated by a delay in the completion of the Merger or the termination of the Merger Agreement.

The Merger Agreement limits Cigna s ability to pursue alternatives to the Merger.

The Merger Agreement contains provisions that make it more difficult for Cigna to enter into alternative transactions. The Merger Agreement contains certain provisions that restrict Cigna s ability to, among other things, solicit, initiate or knowingly encourage or knowingly facilitate the submission of inquiries, proposals or offers relating to or that would reasonably be expected to lead to any acquisition proposal from a third party. The Merger Agreement also provides that the Board of Directors of Cigna will not change its recommendation that the stockholders of Cigna adopt the Merger Agreement and will not approve any agreement with respect to an acquisition proposal, subject to limited exceptions.

In addition, Cigna may be required to pay a termination fee of \$1.6 billion to Express Scripts if the Merger is not consummated under specified circumstances. In addition, since the Merger Agreement has been adopted by the stockholders of Cigna, Cigna s right to terminate the Merger Agreement in response to a superior proposal has been eliminated. While Cigna believes these provisions are reasonable, customary and not preclusive of other offers, the provisions might discourage a third party that has an interest in acquiring all or a significant part of Cigna from considering or proposing such acquisition, even if such party were prepared to enter into an agreement that may be more favorable to Cigna and/or its stockholders. Furthermore, the requirement to pay a termination fee under certain circumstances may result in a third party proposing to pay a lower per-share price to acquire Cigna than it might otherwise have proposed to pay because of the added expense of the \$1.6 billion termination fee that may become payable by Cigna in certain circumstances.

Table of Contents

Cigna will incur significant transaction and merger-related transition costs in connection with the Merger.

Cigna expects that it will incur significant, non-recurring costs in connection with consummating the Merger and integrating the operations of the two companies post-closing. Cigna may incur additional costs to maintain employee morale and to retain key employees. Cigna will also incur significant fees and expenses relating to financing arrangements and legal, accounting and other transaction fees and other costs associated with the Merger. Some of these costs are payable regardless of whether the Merger is completed. Moreover, under specified circumstances, Cigna may be required to pay a termination fee of \$1.6 billion. In addition, Cigna may be required to pay a reverse termination fee of \$2.1 billion under certain circumstances relating to a failure to obtain the required regulatory approvals for the Merger. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event will the termination fee be paid to a party more than once, and in no event will Cigna be required to pay both the termination fee and the reverse termination fee. Cigna continues to assess the magnitude of these costs, and additional unanticipated costs may be incurred in the Merger and the integration of the two companies businesses.

Item 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

(c) Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers

The following table provides information about Cigna s share repurchase activity for the quarter ended September 30, 2018:

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

	Total # of shares	Average price paid per	Total # of shares purchased as part of a publicly announced program	Approximate dollar value of shares that may yet be purchased as part of publicly announced
Period	purchased (1)	share	(2)	program (3)
July 1-31, 2018	4,297	\$ 172.03	-	\$ 2,723,207,261
August 1-31, 2018	767	\$ 188.44	-	\$ 2,723,207,261
September 1-30, 2018	682	\$ 194.04	-	\$ 2,723,207,261
Total	5.746	\$ 176.83	_	N/A

(1) Includes shares tendered by employees as payment of taxes withheld on the vesting of restricted stock and strategic performance shares granted under the Company's equity compensation plans. Employees tendered 4,297 shares in July, 767 shares in August and 682 shares in September 2018.

(2) Additionally, the Company maintains a share repurchase program, authorized by the Board of Directors. Under this program, the Company may repurchase shares from time to time, depending on market conditions and alternate uses of capital. The timing and actual number of shares repurchased will depend on a variety of factors, including price, general business and market conditions and alternate uses of capital. The share repurchase program may be effected through

open market purchases or privately negotiated transactions in compliance with Rule 10b-18 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, including through Rule 10b5-1 trading plans. The program may be suspended or discontinued at any time. No shares were repurchased from October 1, 2018 through October 31, 2018. The remaining share repurchase authority authorization under the program was \$2.7 billion as of November 1, 2018. The Company does not expect to conduct additional share repurchases prior to closing the Express Scripts combination.

(3) Approximate dollar value of shares is as of the last date of the applicable month.

71

Item 6. EXHIBITS

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Number	Description	Method of Filing
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the registrant as last amended April 25, 2018	Filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the registrant s Form 8-K filed April 30, 2018 and incorporated herein by reference.
3.2	By-Laws of the registrant as last amended and restated April 25, 2018	Filed as Exhibit 3.2 to the registrant s Form 8-K filed April 30, 2018.
4.1	Indenture, dated as of September 17, 2018, between Halfmoon Parent, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee	Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the registrant s Form 8-K filed September 21, 2018.
4.2	Supplemental Indenture, dated as of September 17, 2018, between Halfmoon Parent, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee	Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to the registrant s Form 8-K filed September 21, 2018.
4.3	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of September 17, 2018, by and among Halfmoon Parent, Inc. and Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC, as representatives of the Initial Purchasers named in Schedule I to the Purchase Agreement	Filed as Exhibit 4.3 to the registrant s Form 8-K filed September 21, 2018.
10.1	Agreement and Release between the Company and Christopher J. Hocevar dated September 26, 2018	Filed herewith.
12	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	Filed herewith.
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer of Cigna Corporation pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934	Filed herewith.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer of Cigna Corporation pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934	Filed herewith.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer of Cigna Corporation pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) or Rule 15d-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. Section 1350	Furnished herewith.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer of Cigna Corporation pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) or Rule 15d-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. Section 1350	Furnished herewith.
101	Financial statements from the quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Cigna Corporation for the quarter ended September 30, 2018 formatted in XBRL (eXtensible Business Reporting Language): (i) the Consolidated Statements of Income; (ii) the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income; (iii) the Consolidated Balance Sheets; (iv) the Consolidated Statements of Total Equity; (v) the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow; and (vi) the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	Filed herewith.

Shareholders may obtain copies of exhibits by writing to Cigna Corporation, Shareholder Services Department, 1601 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, PA 19192.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Cigna Corporation

Date: November 1, 2018

By: /s/ Eric P. Palmer

Eric P. Palmer

Executive Vice President Chief Financial Officer

(Duly Authorized Officer and Principal Financial Officer)

73